Nickel-Containing Carbon Monoxide Dehydrogenase/Acetyl-CoA Synthase^{†,‡}

Stephen W. Ragsdale* and Manoj Kumar

Department of Biochemistry, Beadle Center, University of Nebraska, Lincoln, Nebraska 68588-0664

Received February 21, 1996 (Revised Manuscript Received May 15, 1996)

Contents

Ι.	Introduction	2515		
	A. Prospectus	2515		
	B. Nomenclature	2516		
II.	General Characteristics of ACS and CODH			
	 Anaerobic CODH/ACS from Acetogens, Methanogens, and Sulfate Reducers 	2517		
	B. Properties of Other CODHs	2520		
III.	Mechanism of CO Oxidation	2521		
	A. Chemistry of CO and CO ₂	2521		
	B. Discovery of the CODH Active Site	2522		
	C. Mechanistic Studies of Enzymatic CO Oxidation	2523		
	D. Anions and Their Reactivity with Cluster C	2525		
	E. Modeling CODH	2526		
IV.	Mechanism of Acetyl-CoA Synthesis	2528		
	A. Discovery of the ACS Active Site and Its Structure	2529		
	 B. Enzymatic Mechanism of Acetyl-CoA Synthesis 	2530		
	C. Structural or Functional Models of the ACS Reaction	2533		
	D. Why are Ni and Fe-S Used in the ACS Active Site?	2535		

- 2536 E. Comparison of the Models with the Enzyme F. Future Studies 2536
- V. Acknowledgments
- VI. Literature Cited 2537

I. Introduction

A. Prospectus

This article reviews an enzyme with two important catalytic activities, carbon monoxide dehydrogenase (CODH) (reaction 1) and acetyl-CoA synthase (ACS) (reaction 2). These reactions are key to an autotrophic pathway that has become known as the reductive acetyl-CoA or the Wood/Ljungdahl pathway. ACS also catalyzes two exchange reactions that have been valuable in elucidating the mechanism of acetyl-CoA synthesis: an exchange reaction between CO and the carbonyl group of acetyl-CoA (reaction 3) and an exchange reaction between free CoA and the CoA moiety of acetyl-CoA (reaction 4).

$$CO + H_2O \rightleftharpoons CO_2 + 2 H^+ + 2 e^- \qquad (1)$$

 CH_3 - $CFeSP + CO + CoA \Rightarrow$

$$acetyl-CoA + CFeSP$$
 (2)

$$CH_3$$
-¹⁴COSCoA + ¹²CO =

$$CH_{3}^{-12}COSC_{0}A + {}^{14}CO$$
 (3)

$$CH_{3}CO*SC_{0}A + HSC_{0}A \rightleftharpoons$$

 $CH_{3}COSC_{0}A + *HSC_{0}A$

Ten years ago, one of us (Ragsdale) and Harland Wood, first proposed that the CODH from acetogenic bacteria catalyzes the final steps in acetyl-CoA synthesis and, therefore, should be renamed acetyl-CoA synthase. It was previously accepted that these steps occurred on a cobalt-containing corrinoid protein. This was a controversial proposal that required the existence of carbonyl, methyl, and acetyl enzyme adducts. Proof of this postulate was nontrivial since it required the characterization of enzyme-bound intermediates. With the goal of detecting and characterizing intermediates in the pathway, my laboratory and others began to probe the enzyme in the resting state and at different stages of the catalytic cycle with sensitive spectroscopic methods. This review summarizes the fruits of the combined labor of the laboratories working on this interesting problem.

Our collective efforts have been rewarded with the discovery of new (although evolutionarily ancient) bioinorganic, enzymatic, and bioenergetic principles. Work over the past eight years has uncovered prototypical biological roles of metals, novel enzymatic mechanisms of one-carbon activation, and new ways to form carbon-carbon and carbon-sulfur bonds. "New" and "novel" are adjectives that reflect that the mechanisms were recently discovered; Nature invented these principles in the early stages of biological evolution. One of us reviewed the mechanisms of CODH and ACS in 1994.¹ From 1993 to 1996, there were several other reviews on nickel-containing enzymes that included sections on CODH/ACS.²⁻⁶ The present article will highlight several important recent findings that have not been previously reviewed and attempt to place these discoveries in a proper perspective. (i) The ACS and CODH activities are catalyzed at unusual clusters in which nickel is bridged to $[Fe_4S_4]$ units. Once Nature chiseled the formulae for these clusters, She appears to have demanded absolute fidelity of structure and even used them to catalyze acetyl-CoA disassembly during the initial steps of methane synthesis by methano-

2537

(4)

^{*} Corresponding author.

[†] Research on CODH/ACS was supported by grants from the Department of Energy (ER20053) and National Institutes of Health (GM39451) to S.W.R. [‡] Abbreviations used: CODH, CO dehydrogenase; ACS, acetyl-CoA

synthase; CFeSP, corrinoid iron-sulfur protein; CoA, coenzyme A; WGSR, water-gas shift reaction; ENDOR, electron-nuclear double resonance; EPR, electron paramagnetic resonance; RR, resonance raman; FTIR, Fourier-transform infrared; CH₃-H₄-MSPT, methyltetrahydrosarcinopterin.



Stephen Wiley Ragsdale was born in 1952 in Rome, GA. He received his B.S. degree with a dual major in Chemistry and Biochemistry in 1979 from the University of Georgia. He then began studying electron-transfer reactions involved in acetate biosynthesis with Lars Ljungdahl at Georgia and obtained his Ph.D. degree in 1983. From January 1984 until 1987, he was a postdoctor with Harland G. Wood at Case Western Reserve University in Cleveland, OH and was an N.I.H. Postdoctoral Fellow from 1985 to 1986. In May 1987, he joined the Chemistry Department at the University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee as an Assistant Professor. He received the Shaw Scholars Award in 1987. In August of 1991, he moved to Lincoln, NE, where he joined the Biochemistry Department as an Associate Professor and in 1996 became Professor. His research interests comprise three areas, including (i) the mechanisms of enzymes that are involved in CO and CO₂ fixation, methanogenesis, and the metabolism of aromatic compounds; (ii) redox enzymology and the mechanism of reductive activation of enzymes; and (iii) Ni, iron-sulfur, and vitamin B₁₂ metallobiochemistry. He serves on the editorial boards of BioFactors and the Journal of Bacteriology.



Manoj Kumar was born in India in 1962. He received his B.S. from Lucknow University and his Ph.D. in chemistry from the Indian Institute of Technology Kanpur in 1988. His Ph.D. research thesis was on heterolytic cleavage of the Co-C bond in organocobaloximes, He spent one year as a postdoctoral fellow in Professor M. J. Maroney's lab at the University of Massachusetts, Amherst, where he worked on model systems relevant to the nickel-containing enzyme, hydrogenase. He was a recipient of the Alexander von Humboldt scholarship in 1990 to design and synthesize functional model systems for the reactions of B12-dependent enzymes at the University of Karlsruhe, Germany. In 1991, he joined Professor Stephen W. Ragsdale's reesarch group in the Biochemistry Department at the University of Nebraska-Lincoln to study the acetylcoenzyme A pathway. A particular interest has been the nickel-containing metalloenzyme, carbon monoxide dehydrogenase. He is currently a research assistant professor in the same department. His research interests center on the metallobiochemistry of one-carbon metabolism and bioremediation of nitroorganic molecules.

genic *Archaea*. (ii) ACS has been shown to use these unusual metallic clusters to generate enzyme-bound organometallic intermediates. The mechanism of the acetyl-CoA synthase reaction has provided our first example of a biological organometallic reaction sequence. The resulting chemistry represents a new chapter in biochemistry that borrows much from the pages of organometallic chemistry texts. (ii) Novel biological roles for metals have been uncovered. CODH and ACS join only three other enzymes in naturally containing nickel. ACS was found to use a methylnickel intermediate, which was the first demonstrated biological example of an alkylnickel species. This discovery marks the first unambiguous and definitive assignment of a role for nickel in any enzyme. A new role for iron–sulfur clusters in the chemical steps of catalysis has been shown; an iron site in one of the Ni-X-Fe₄S₄ clusters binds CO, which is the precursor of the carbonyl group of acetyl-CoA.

B. Nomenclature

The enzymes that catalyze CO oxidation and those that catalyze acetyl-CoA synthesis often have been collectively called "carbon monoxide dehydrogenases" (CODHs). This is problematic for several reasons. CO oxidation and acetyl-CoA synthesis are entirely different in character and would fall into separate categories in the International Enzyme Commission classification scheme. In addition, some "CODHs" do not contain ACS activity. Names for each activity abound. CODH has been called "CO:acceptor oxidoreductase", "CO oxidase", and "CO2 reductase". The ACS activity also has received numerous names including "acetyl-CoA decarbonylase synthase" and "Ni/Fe-S component". It also has been argued that both the CODH and ACS activities can be included under the umbrella "CODH" and that it is unnecessary to separately denote the ACS activity.

It is important to agree upon names that are consistent with the International Enzyme Commission classification scheme. After a two-month e-mail discussion that was organized by one of us (SWR), the nomenclature used here was overwhelmingly supported. The authors urge scientists to adopt this nomenclature in further references to CODH and ACS. The name "CO dehydrogenase" (CODH) is used as the recommended name and "CO:acceptor oxidoreductase" as the systematic name for the activity that catalyzes CO oxidation to CO₂ or its reverse. The name "acetyl-CoA synthase" (ACS) is used as the recommended name and "CO:methylated corrinoid iron-sulfur protein:CoA lyase" is the systematic name for the enzyme that assembles acetyl-CoA from enzyme-bound methyl, CO, and CoA groups. Reasons for these choices are described below. To denote the source of the enzyme, the genus and species are included as a prefix in lower-case italicized letters; i.e., for the *Clostridium thermoaceticum* CODH, ctCODH. The bifunctional enzyme is fully designated as "CO dehydrogenase/acetyl-CoA synthase" or "CODH/ACS".

The term "CO dehydrogenase" or "CODH" is retained because over 100 publications have used this name and because, although there are no hydrogen atoms on CO, the oxygen donor is water which does contain hydrogen. The term "CO₂ reductase" also has been used to describe formate dehydrogenase and other proteins. "CO oxidase" is incorrect since O_2 is not involved in the reaction. The more formal name, "CO:acceptor oxidoreductase", is used as the system-

organism (class ^a)	subunit (gene) size	cofactor content	cluster content	catalytic activities	ref(s)
C. thermoaceticum (A)	α (acsB) 78 kDa; β (acsA) 71 kDa	2 Ni, 11–14 Fe, 14 S ^{2–} , 1 Zn/149 kDa	ABC	CODH, ACS	16,23
A. woodii (A)	α, 80 kDa; $β$, 68 kDa	1.4 Ni, 9 Fe, 14 S ^{2–} , ~1 Zn or Mg/148 kDa	ABC	CODH, ACS	12
<i>Ms. barkerii</i> (M)	α, 84–92 kDa; β , 63 kDa; γ , 53 kDa; δ, 51 kDa; ϵ , 20 kDa	0.7 Ni, 8–15 Fe, 0.9 Co, 0.5 Zn/266 kDa	ABC	CODH, ACS	25,28,33
Ms. barkerii	α, 84–92 kDa; ε, 20 kDa	0.7 Ni, 8–15 Fe, 0.5 Zn/100 kDa	ABC	CODH	35
<i>Ms. thermophila</i> (M)	α (<i>cdhA</i>) 89 kDa; β (<i>cdhC</i>) 71 kDa; γ (<i>cdhD</i>) 60 kDa; δ (<i>cdhE</i>) 58 kDa; ϵ (<i>cdhB</i>) 19 kDa	3.6 Ni, 25 Fe/297 kDa	ABC	CODH, ACS	24,26,39
Ms. thermophila	α, 79 kDa; ε, 19 kDa	0.2 Ni; 7.7 Fe; 2.7 Zn/98 kDa	ABC	CODH, ACS	24,26,39
Mt. soehngenii (M)	α (<i>cdhA</i>) 79 kDa; ε (<i>cdhB</i>), 19 kDa	2 Ni, 12.5 Fe/98 kDa	ABC	CODH, ACS	31,32,34
Mc. vannielii (M)	α (<i>cdhA</i>) 89 kDa; ϵ (<i>cdhB</i>), 21 kDa	1.0 Ni, 8 Fe, 0.2 Zn/110 kDa	ND	CODH	29
<i>R. rubrum</i> (purple nonsulfur bacterium)	62 kDa (<i>cooS</i>)	1 Ni, 8 Fe	BC	CODH	54
^a A acetogen [.] M met	hanogen				

Table 1. Properties of Ni-CODHs and Ni-ACSs

atic name that correctly denotes that this reaction is in the EC 1.2 oxidoreductase class. *The* "acceptor" cannot be further defined except probably in the case of the aerobic enzyme since CODH uses a number of physiological electron acceptors (ferredoxin, flavodoxin, cytochromes, rubredoxin, etc.) as well as dye mediators (methylene blue, thionin, methyl viologen, FMN, FADH₂, etc.) with high efficiency.

The name "CODH" does not adequately describe the enzyme that catalyzes the assembly or disassembly of acetyl-CoA. "Acetyl-CoA synthase" ("ACS") is the recommended name for this activity. This is the most important physiological role of the enzyme in acetogenic bacteria and methanogens and is the key activity that defines the autotrophic reductive acetyl-CoA pathway. "Acetyl-CoA synthase" has been in use since 1985. "Acetyl-CoA decarbonylase synthase" is redundant since it names the reaction in both directions. ACS should also be used to describe the methanogenic enzyme that primarily runs in the reverse direction. "Ni/Fe-S component" also is inadequate. The recommended systematic name for ACS is "CO:methylated corrinoid ironsulfur protein:CoA lyase". This name includes the three substrates for ACS and the enzyme class that designates that the enzyme catalyzes acetyl-CoA formation by group elimination reactions without ATP hydrolysis.

To arrive at the systematic name for ACS, it was necessary to define a recommended and systematic name for the protein that donates the methyl group to CODH. This protein has been previously called the "corrinoid/iron-sulfur protein", the "corrinoid/ iron-sulfur component", and the "cobalt/iron-sulfur component". The slash is awkward and unnecessary and it is important to include the name "corrinoid" to differentiate the protein from other cobalt/ironsulfur proteins. The name "corrinoid iron-sulfur protein" (CFeSP) is suggested as both the recommended name and the systematic name.

The multiple redox centers of ACS and CODH have recommended designations. The two redox centers common to ACS and CODH will be called cluster B and cluster C. Cluster B can be simply designated B_{ox} or B_{red} , depending on its redox state. Cluster C has several states: C_{ox} (the diamagnetic fully oxidized cluster), C* (the form of cluster C that lacks Ni), C_{red1} (the paramagnetic one-electron reduced form of C_{ox} with EPR spectroscopic parameters giving values of $g_{av} \approx 1.82$), C_{red2} (another paramagnetic form of cluster C with values of $g_{av} \approx 1.86$), and C_{red3} (the form of C with $g_{av} \approx 2.18$ that is generated when the enzyme reacts with thiocyanate, azide, or isocyanide, earlier called C*). The redox cluster that is distinct to ACS is called cluster A; it apparently has two redox states, A_{ox} and A_{red} .

II. General Characteristics of ACS and CODH

Table 1 compares the properties of the CODH and ACS from C. thermoaceticum with those of other organisms. There are two major classes: the bifunctional enzymes that contain both ACS and CODH activity and the enzymes that contain only CODH activity. So far, no ACS has been described that lacks the CODH activity. However, since these activities occur at separate sites, discovery or generation of such an enzyme is anticipated. The bifunctional CODH/ACSs from anaerobic bacteria are involved in CO and CO₂ incorporation into cell carbon by acetogens and methanogens and in methane synthesis from acetate by methanogens (Figure 1). The latter reaction involves the disassembly of acetyl-CoA by ACS. The acetogenic and methanogenic enzymes have similar subunit sizes and share three homologous metal clusters (called clusters A, B, and C). The other class is the monofunctional CODH, which includes the Ni CODHs from phototrophic bacteria and the aerobic Mo enzymes. The phototrophic CODH shares some properties with the anaerobic bifunctional enzymes; it is oxygen sensitive and contains clusters B and C. The phototrophic enzyme is also similar to the aerobic enzymes in being induced by CO and having a high k_{cat}/K_m for CO. A review concerned primarily with the physiology and microbiology of CODHs recently appeared.⁷

A. Anaerobic CODH/ACS from Acetogens, Methanogens, and Sulfate Reducers

The anaerobic bifunctional CODH/ACSs have similar metal compositions and similar magnetic and electronic properties. Most are highly oxygen sensitive. Currently, in my laboratory, bacteria are grown and harvested anaerobically and every step in the purification and manipulation of the enzymes is performed in an anaerobic chamber that maintains the oxygen level at ~ 0.2 ppm. The bifunctional CODH/ACS all have two active sites: cluster C is the site of CO oxidation and cluster A is the site of acetyl-CoA synthesis. Cluster B also is present as an electron transport site. From an evolutionary point of view, the apparent high degree of conservation of these active sites is remarkable given their high overall sequence divergence and the wide evolutionary gulf that separates the methanogens and acetogens. It is likely that these proteins descended from an organism that contained ACS and CODH and predated the split between Archaea and Bacteria. Thus, ACS and CODH must be ancient enzymes and the acetyl-CoA pathway must be an ancient pathway. Possibly it was the first CO₂ fixation pathway.⁸ Wächtershäuser⁹ argues that an early form of the reductive citrate cycle may have been the first carbon fixation pathway. He viewed the acetyl-CoA pathway as an anaplerotic pathway (hence, would have evolved later) for the reductive citrate cycle.

1. Characteristics of the Acetogenic CODH/ACS

The best studied bifunctional CODH/ACS is from C. thermoaceticum. The enzyme behaved as a hexamer of 440 kDa on chromatography columns; however, recent electron microscopic¹⁰ and analytical ultracentrifugation studies¹¹ indicate that actually it is a tetramer. The confusion resulted from the large Stokes radius of the enzyme that caused aberrant behavior in gel filtration studies. On the basis of the EM studies, a model for the quaternary structure of CODH/ACS has been proposed (Figure 2). The β subunits (71 kDa) form a central elongated core with the α subunits (81 kDa) attached to each end. It is expected that a similar arrangement exists for the Acetobacterium woodii enzyme since its physical properties, including subunit composition, size, and Stokes radius are nearly identical to those of the *C*. *thermoaceticum* enzyme.¹²

CODH/ACS is one of the four nickel-containing proteins so far discovered in nature. As discussed below, nickel plays a key role in the ACS mechanism. It was first suggested that CODH contained nickel when its addition to the growth medium was found to stimulate CODH activity.^{13,14} Stronger evidence was provided when CODH activity and radioactivity were shown to comigrate in polyacrylamide gels of *C. thermoaceticum* cell extracts prepared from cells grown in medium containing ⁶³Ni.¹⁵ Then, the *C.* thermoaceticum CODH was purified to homogeneity and shown to contain 2 mol of nickel per mol of $\alpha\beta$ dimeric enzyme.¹⁶ CODH from *C. thermoaceticum* also was purified to near homogeneity by Diekert and Ritter and shown to contain nickel.¹⁷ Besides two nickel, CODH contains ${\sim}12$ iron, ${\sim}1$ zinc, and ${\sim}14$ acid-labile inorganic sulfide per $\alpha\beta$ dimeric unit.¹⁶ The metals are assembled into three separate ironsulfur clusters. Although clusters A and C have discrete activities, they share similar compositions with one Ni bridged to a Fe₄-S₄ cluster. Cluster B is a standard $[Fe_4-S_4]^{2+/1+}$ cluster that is involved in electron transfer reactions. The only genes (cooCTJ) so far shown to be involved in assembly of the metal clusters of CODH/ACS have been located in Rho*dospirillim rubrum* and are located adjacent to the structural genes for both CODH and a CO induced hydrogenase.^{18,19} These genes apparently function in nickel insertion.

2. Subunit Functions of the Acetogenic CODH/ACS

Several results indicate that CODH activity resides on the β subunit (AcsA). First, AcsA has 46% identity (75% homology) with the R. rubrum CooS protein (67 kDa) that contains CODH activity. There is no significant homology between the C. thermoaceticum α subunit and CooS. Additionally, Xia and Lindahl have shown that, by mild treatment with SDS, they can partially dissociate CODH into an isolated $\boldsymbol{\alpha}$ subunit and an $\alpha\beta_2$ form.²⁰ The $\alpha\beta_2$ form has the same level of CO oxidation activity as the native protein, indicating that the α subunit is not involved in CO oxidation and that the β subunit must contain the clusters required for CO oxidation, as depicted in Figure 1.²⁰ Although the α subunit isolated by the above-mentioned procedure has no ACS activity, it contains one Ni and four Fe and has spectroscopic properties²¹ similar to those of cluster A, the active site of acetyl-CoA synthesis.²² Therefore, ACS activity may reside in the α subunit or it may require both the α and the β subunits. If clusters B and/or C of the β subunit are involved in acetyl-CoA synthesis, one possible role could be in electron transfer. Although acetyl-CoA synthesis and the CO/exchange reactions do not involve net electron transfer, both of these reactions are stimulated by ferredoxin, indicating that internal electron transfer within CODH/AČS may be required during the reaction.²³ Further studies with the isolated subunits and the reconstituted enzyme are required to resolve the roles of the two subunits in acetyl-CoA synthesis.

3. Characteristics of the Methanogenic CODH/ACS

Methanogens also contain a bifunctional CODH/ ACS (Table 2). The properties of the methanogenic CODH/ACS and its role in methanogenesis have been reviewed recently.⁷ General characteristics are covered here. Mechanistic information on the methanogenic enzyme is described in the pertinent sections below. The bifunctional methanogenic CODH is found as part of a five-subunit complex with the following components: α (~90 kDa), β (60–70 kDa), γ (60 kDa), δ (58 kDa), and ϵ (~20 kDa).^{24,25} This complex could be dissociated by a cationic detergent into a dimeric protein containing the 89 and 19 kDa subunits; a dimeric CFeSP containing the 60 and 58 kDa subunits;²⁶ and a 71 kDa component (whose actual molecular mass is 52 kDa²⁷). In some cases, the CODH activity has been isolated as a dimeric protein consisting of the 89 and 19 kDa subunits without the detergent treatment.^{28–32} The 71 kDa component appears to be quite labile and its function is part of the controversy surrounding the minimum composition required for ACS activity. Several results indicate that CODH activity resides in the α subunit. Since 1984, when the first methanogenic CODH was isolated from *Methanosarcina barkeri*,³³ it has been clear that CODH activity resides in a complex of the α and ϵ subunits, with an apparent molecular mass of 232 kDa. It is likely that CODH



Figure 1. The Ni-CODH/ACS. Phototrophs contain only the CODH subunit. Autotrophic anaerobes like acetogens and methanogens contain a bifunctional CODH/ACS. ACS catalyzes the synthesis of acetyl-CoA to allow autotrophic growth on CO_2 or CO by methanogens and acetogens; it catalyzes the disassembly of acetyl-CoA to allow the utilization of acetate by methanogens and sulfate reducers.

activity is in the α subunit, since the ϵ subunit lacks cysteine residues and, therefore, could not be involved in ligation of any of the metal clusters.³⁴ In addition, there is reasonable homology, especially in blocks of cysteine and histidine residues, among the α subunit of the methanogenic CODH, the β subunit of the *C. thermoaceticum* enzyme, and the *R. rubrum* CODH (cooS).¹⁸

It is not clear which subunit(s) of the methanogenic enzyme is responsible for acetyl-CoA cleavage or synthesis. The five-subunit compex described above from Ms. barkeri clearly has ACS activity since it has been shown to catalyze the cleavage of acetyl-CoA and transfer the methyl group to tetrahydrosarcinapterin.³⁵ The complex responsible for acetyl-CoA synthesis and cleavage in methanogens could contain as many as 30 subunits, containing six copies of each of the five subunits.^{35–37} Ferry's group showed that the complex could synthesize acetyl-CoA from methyl iodide, CoA, and CO.³⁸ It has been thought that the $\alpha_{2}\epsilon_{2}$ subunits contain this activity since both CODH and ACS activities were shown to exist in this form of the Methanothrix soehngenii enzyme³⁹ that contained two Ni and 19 Fe³¹ and a similar form of the *Methanosarcina thermophila*³⁹ enzyme. In addition, an EPR signal characteristic of cluster A was found in the $\alpha_{2}\epsilon_{2}$ form of the *Ms. thermophila* enzyme. However, the ACS activity ($\sim 7 \text{ min}^{-1}$) and the NiFeC EPR signal described for this form of the enzyme were much lower than observed for the five-subunit complex.³⁹ Possibly the ACS activity and EPR signal are characteristics of the α subunit and are highly labile. Another possibility is that another subunit is required for ACS activity. Evidence for this possibility is provided by DNA sequence analysis. There is 42% identity and 68% functional similarity between the N-terminal 397 amino acids of CdhC (the β subunit of the methanogenic five-enzyme complex) and residues 317–729 of the α subunit (harbors ACS activity, see above) of the *C. thermoaceticum* enzyme.²⁷ This homology includes two cysteine-rich motifs and several tryptophan and arginine residues thought to be important in CoA binding. Evidence that β subunit of the methanogenic complex assembles acetyl-CoA was provided by recent experiments involving limited proteolysis of the five-subunit complex from Ms. barkeri. This treatment resulted in partial subunit dissociation.⁴⁰ One of the components purified from the proteolytic



Figure 2. Electron microscopic analysis of the *C. thermoaceticum* CODH/ACS. Two small subunits form a core to which two large subunits are appended forming an elongated elipsoid. Top (A) and edge (B) views of idealized model for the quaternary structure of CO dehydrogenase from *C. thermoaceticum*: (a) the length of the tripartite structure and (b and c) sides of near rhomboidal, central core; $a_i \sim 216$ Å, $b_i \sim 100$ Å, and $c_i \sim 115$ Å. From ref 10.

Table 2. Comparison of the Metal Centers in CODHs/ACSs

	center A-CO adduct		center B		center C		
source of CODH/ACS	g values	E_0' (mV)	g values	E_0' (mV)	g values	<i>E</i> ₀ ′ (mV)	ref(s)
C. thermoaceticum	2.08, 2.07, 2.03 2.06, 2.05, 2.03	-530	2.04,1.94,1.90	-440	2.01,1.81.1.65 1.97, 1.87, 1.75	$-220 \\ -530^b \\ -360^c$	84
Ms. thermophila Ms. barkeri Mt. soehngenii R. rubrum	2.06,2.05,2.03 NO ^a NO NO	ND ^a	2.04, 1.93, 1.89 2.05, 1.94, 1.90 2.05, 1.93, 1.86 2.04, 1.94, 1.89	$-444 \\ -390 \\ -410 \\ -418$	2.02, 1.87, 1.72 2.005, 1.91, 1.76 2.005, 1.89, 1.73 2.03, 1.88, 1.71 1.97, 1.87, 1.75	-154 -35 -230 -110	39 28 30 55,85,88,90

^a ND = not determined; NO = not observed. ^b Determined in the presence of argon. ^c Determined in the presence of CO₂.

digest was a truncated form of the β subunit that retained full ability to cleave and resynthesize the C–S bond of acetyl-CoA. Therefore, there is a possibility that the ACS activity resides in the β subunit or requires a complex association of components ($\alpha \epsilon$ or $\alpha \epsilon \beta$).

B. Properties of Other CODHs

1. Properties of the Mo-CODH from Aerobic Carboxydotrophic Bacteria

The CODH from carboxydotrophic bacteria is a monofunctional CODH without ACS activity. Since this enzyme lacks nickel, its properties will not be discussed in detail here. CODH activity allows these aerobic bacteria to grow on CO as their sole source of carbon and energy. The carboxydobacteria are well suited for a role in CO detoxification in the environment because they have a high propensity for uptake of this trace gas. The mesophilic and thermophilic enzymes have $K_{\rm m}$ values for CO of 53–63 and 0.6 μ M, respectively.⁴¹ The Mo-CODH shares most of its properties with the Mo hydroxylases, such as sulfite oxidase and xanthine oxidase. Although little mechanistic information is available, the Mo-CODH will likely be similar to the Mo oxo-transfer enzymes. The carboxydotrophic bacteria are aerobic and (reaction 1), transfer the electrons derived from CO oxidation through an electron transport chain that finally reduces oxygen according to eq 5.42

 $O_2 + 2.19CO \rightarrow 1.83CO_2 + 0.36cell carbon$ (5)

NADH + H⁺ + acceptor (ox) \rightarrow NAD⁺ + acceptor (red) (6)

Although the E_0' of the CO/CO₂ couple (-540 mV) is very negative, the two electrons released during CO oxidation by the Mo-CODH can only be transferred to electron acceptors with $E'_{1/2}$ values between +0.011 and 0.043 V. This property is quite different from the Ni-CODHs which reduce a variety of high and low potential electron acceptors. The CODH from carboxydotrophs also can oxidize NADH, an activity associated with all known Mo hydroxylases (eq 6). Unlike the Ni-containing CODHs, the Mo enzymes are not oxygen sensitive.

The mesophilic enzyme from *Oligotropha carboxydovorans* and the thermophilic enzyme from *Oligotropha thermocarboxydovorans* have been purified and the CODH from *O. carboxydovorans* has been best studied. The Mo is present as molybdopterin

cytosine dinucleotide.⁴³ The O. carboxydovorans and O. thermocarboxydovorans enzymes have similar molecular masses (230000–310000) and $(\alpha\beta\gamma)_2$ structures.⁴⁴ Both enzymes also contain 2 mol of FAD, eight Fe, eight acid-labile sulfide, and two Mo per mol of enzyme,⁴¹ with copper (0.7-1.54 atom/mol) and zinc (2-3 atoms/mol) also being present in most preparations.⁴⁵ The clusters are present as [2Fe-2S] centers.⁴⁶ It is believed that Mo represents the substrate binding site; however, incubation of CODH with ¹³CO did not result in detectable hyperfine broadening of Mo(V) EPR signal.⁴⁶ Evidence for a crucial role for Mo in the mechanism comes from (a) inhibition of enzyme activity by methanol which traps Mo in the V state, (b) Mo requirement for growth on CO, but not for heterotrophic growth, and (c) inhibition of growth on CO by the Mo antagonist, tungstate.47

The carboxydotrophic CODH is encoded by plasmid-borne genes, $^{48-50}$ whereas the Ni-enzymes are chromosomally encoded. The genes for both the mesophilic and thermophilic CODH enzymes have been cloned and sequenced. 51,52

2. Properties of the Monofunctional CODH from R. rubrum

The CODH from purple non-sulfur bacteria is a 61.8 kDa peripheral membrane protein that allows these phototrophs to grow on CO in the dark as a sole carbon and energy source.⁵³ Electrons released from CO oxidation by CODH are passed to a 22 kDa Fe–S protein called CooF⁵⁴ and then through an electron transfer chain to a membrane-bound hydrogenase that reduces protons to H_2 .⁵⁴ The *R. rubrum* CODH contains one Ni and seven to nine Fe and lacks ACS activity.⁵⁵ Referring to Figure 1, this enzyme contains only the CODH subunit with clusters B and C, and lacks cluster A.

The gene encoding the *R. rubrum* enzyme has been cloned and sequenced.¹⁸ Genes encoding the CO oxidation system of *R. rubrum* are part of a gene cluster that includes the CODH (cooS), the Fe–S electron-transfer protein (cooF), and several genes involved in nickel insertion.¹⁸ This cluster also contains the genes encoding a CO-induced hydrogenase (CooH)¹⁹ and a regulatory protein (CooA) that is required for CO-induced activation of expression of the CO oxidation system.⁵⁶ When cells are grown in the absence of CO and then exposed to CO, CODH activity is induced ~200-fold.⁵⁴ When *R. rubrum* is grown in the absence of Ni, CODH can be prepared in a form that lacks Ni yet retains all the iron

atoms.^{57,58} Ni can be added to this enzyme to restore the native activity and spectroscopic properties.^{57,58}

III. Mechanism of CO Oxidation

The next two sections of this review focus on the mechanisms of CO oxidation/ CO_2 reduction and acetyl-CoA synthesis/disassembly. Both of these activities influence the earth's ecology as well as the microbial ecology of many organisms' digestive systems. The enzymatic mechanisms are discussed followed by the relevant model chemistry for each reaction.

An important role of CODH is to remove CO from the environment helping to maintain this toxic gas at subhazardous levels. Annual CO removal from lower atmosphere and earth by bacteria is estimated to be about $\sim 1 \times 10^8$ tons.⁵⁹ CO is a colorless, odorless gas that is very toxic because it can bind to metalloproteins required in life-sustaining activities, notably cytochrome oxidase. Atmospheric concentrations range from about 0.1 ppm in rural to 200 ppm in urban settings.⁴⁵ The CO_2 is then further metabolized by one of several CO₂ fixation pathways—the Calvin Cycle, the reductive tricarboxylic acid cycle, or the reductive acetyl-CoA pathway. The net result is to convert CO into cell carbon. We think that a proper understanding of the mechanism of CO oxidation could lead to the development of biomimetic catalysts that could be used on a large scale to lower the concentration of CO in heavily polluted areas. A better understanding of CODH could also help in the development of CO sensors. It could also benefit industry and agriculture. Since CO₂ is so abundant, many chemical processes could be achieved if an effective method of activating CO2 to more reactive compounds like CO or formate. CODH rapidly performs CO_2 reduction (~11 s⁻¹)⁶⁰ and CO oxidation $(\sim 2000 \text{ s}^{-1})^{61}$ under mild conditions and with virtually no overpotential.

The study of enzymatic CO oxidation began around 1903, when Beijerinck and van Delden tried to grow algae on a purely mineral medium.⁶² Although they failed, they discovered thin films of bacteria that grew slowly and named the organism *Bacillus oligocarbophilus*. Apparently the carbon source was coal gas, a mixture of H_2 and CO that was used as the major source of fuel at the turn of the century. Kaserer disovered a similar organism and concluded that the bacterium was growing on a carbon-containing component of the atmosphere.⁶³ Lantzsch isolated the first bacterial strain that definitely grew on CO.⁶⁴ It is now known that CO can serve as a carbon and electron source for many bacteria^{47,65–67} including acetogenic bacteria such as *C. thermoaceticum.*^{68,69}

The discovery of an enzymatic activity responsible for the oxidation of CO to CO₂ was first reported in 1959 in sulfate-reducing bacteria.⁷⁰ Although a CODH has been highly purified from *Desulfovibrio desulfuricans*,⁷¹ ironically CODH has never been purified to homogeneity and characterized from a sulfate reducer. It was 25 years before a CODH was purified to homogeneity; this occurred simultaneously in two laboratories from the same organism, *Clostridium thermoaceticum*.^{16,17} Diekert and Thauer had identified this activity in acetogenic bacteria approximately five years earlier.⁷² At that time, no one could have predicted that the discovery and purification of this interesting enzyme was the prelude to a rich and exciting research area that has significantly enriched and modified our concepts of the role of metals in enzymes and the reaction mechanisms of enzymes. It has been exciting to have participated in the overture as well as the main symphony. It is likely that the finale will not be played for many years.

A. Chemistry of CO and CO₂

1. CO Chemistry

The first step in enzymatic CO oxidation is binding of CO by an active site transition metal center. The chemistry of CO with transition metals is wide ranging.⁷³ Although it is an exceedingly weak Lewis base, CO is an unsaturated soft ligand due to the C=O multiple bond and can accept metal $d\pi$ electrons by a process called back-bonding. Thus, CO is a strong ligand for transition metals because it acts both as a σ donor and π acceptor. The metal carbonyls that are produced undergo a variety of reactions such as ligand substitutions, insertions, eliminations, and nucleophilic additions.^{74,75} All these reactions depend on the polarization of CO by binding the metal. The polarizability of metal-bound CO is, in turn, affected by the properties of the coligands and the net charge of the metal complex. For example, nucleophilic addition reactions and migratory insertion reactions are promoted by increasing the electrophilicity of the CO carbon, whereas reactions involving electrophilic attack at oxygen is enhanced by increasing the nucleophilicity at the CO oxygen.

After binding to the metal, CO becomes subject to a variety of reactions, some of which play a key role in the chemical industry.⁷⁶ Important industrial organometallic catalysis reactions include catalytic carbonylation, the Fischer–Tropsch reaction, reactions with syn Gas, hydroformylation reactions, homologation reactions, the water–gas shift reaction, and hydrogenation reactions using water as the hydrogen source.

2. CO₂ Chemistry

 CO_2 , the product of CO oxidation, is the most oxidized form of carbon and is often classified as a stable, almost inert compound. Reactions with CO₂ often have a high activation energy. Metal complexes act as catalysts by lowering this energy barrier. Introduction of a carboxylate group into an organic molecule using the Grignard reaction, by inserting CO_2 in the Mg–C bond, is a classic example.⁷⁷ The first transition metal-CO₂ chemistry was the reaction of Wilkinson's complex with CO₂.⁷⁸ Nature also activates CO₂ by complexation to metal centers; examples include carbonic anhydrase, formate dehydrogenase, carbamate synthases and kinases, ribulose bisphosphate carboxylase, biotin-dependent carboxylases, acetyl-CoA synthase, and carbon monoxide dehydrogenase.

 CO_2 has several potential coordination sites. The carbon is a Lewis acid and the oxygens are weak

Lewis bases. Thus, the carbon is an electrophilic center and the oxygens are mildly nucleophilic. In addition, CO_2 in its ground state possesses two equivalent π bonds that could also play a role in bonding to transition metals. Since CO_2 has three possible bonding modes, a wide variety of transition metal– CO_2 complexes are possible. Transition metal– CO_2 complexes can be synthesized by different possible methods.⁷⁹ These include substitution of labile ligands, reduction of complexes, *in situ* synthesis, and addition to the electron deficient transition metal complexes.

B. Discovery of the CODH Active Site

Kumar et al.⁸⁰ first proposed that the active site of CO oxidation is cluster C based on a rapid freezequench EPR study (Figure 3).80 This technique combines pre-steady-state kinetics with EPR spectroscopy.⁸¹ This study showed that cluster C of CODH/ACS undergoes changes in its EPR signal as it binds CO ($k = 2 \times 10^8 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ s}^{-1}$) and delivers electrons to cluster B (3000 s^{-1}) at rates that are catalytically relevant for CO oxidation ($k_{cat} = 2000$ s^{-1} and $k_{\rm cat}/K_{\rm m}{}^{\rm co}$ is $2\times 10^7\,{\rm M}^{-1}\,s^{-1}$ at 55 °C⁶¹). Almost simultaneously, the Lindahl group published the proposal that cluster C is the CO oxidation site based on EPR and ENDOR studies of the cyanide adduct of the enzyme.82 That proposal was based on the premise that CO and cyanide compete for the same binding site. The mode of cyanide inhibition of CODH is discussed in more detail below.

Once the importance of cluster C became evident, determining its properties became of great interest. One question was, what type of iron does cluster C contain? The EPR spectra were unusual; in the CO-



Figure 3. Freeze-quench and low-temperature EPR spectra of the reaction of CODH with CO. CODH ($30 \mu M$) was mixed at 5 °C with a solution containing a CO/N₂ (20%/80%) gas mixture. (a) Selected EPR spectra at the delay times shown. (b) Plot of signal intensities of the g = 1.86 (\bullet), g = 1.65 (\blacktriangle), and g = 2.05 (\bigcirc) resonances versus time. The best fit lines shown are based on calculated rate constants of ~440 s⁻¹ ($17 \ 200 \ s^{-1} \ at 55 \ ^{\circ}$ C) for the formation of the C_{red2} signal and for decay of the C_{red1} signal, and 64 s⁻¹ ($2600-3900 \ s^{-1} \ at 55 \ ^{\circ}$ C) for the reduction of cluster B. (Reprinted from ref 80. Copyright 1993 American Chemical Society.)



Figure 4. EPR spectra of cluster C: (A) CODH as-isolated, C_{red1}; (B) CODH after reaction with *n*-butyl isocyanide, C_{red1} + C_{red3} + B_{red}; (C) CODH after extended reaction with *n*-butyl isocyanide, C_{red2} + C_{red3} + B_{red}. (Modified from ref 114.)

reduced or dithionite-reduced state, called C_{red2}, the spectrum is highly rhombic with all three *g* values below 2.0 (1.97, 1.86, 1.75) (Figure 4).^{83,84} There are at least three more stable states of cluster C: a diamagnetic form called Cox; Cred1, which is a oneelectron reduced state with g values at 2.01, 1.81, and 1.65;⁸⁴ and a state called C_{red3} with all three g values above 2 (g values \sim 2.28, 2.08, 2.06 and $g_{av} \sim$ 2.18) that is generated when the enzyme reacts with thiocyanate, azide, or isocyanide (earlier called C*). The midpoint potential for the C_{ox}/C_{red1} couple was relatively oxidizing for a $[Fe_4-S_4]^{2+/1+}$ cluster, -220 mV in the C. thermoaceticum $enzyme^{84}$ and -110 mVfor the *R. rubrum enzyme*.⁸⁵ In addition, C_{red1} was found to be replaced by C_{red2} as the redox potential was lowered according to a midpoint potential of -530 mV.^{85} It still is not clear if C_{red1} and C_{red2} are at the same oxidation state or if they differ by two electrons. EPR spectroscopy and electrochemistry alone were not able to define the structure of cluster C because they resembled those of three types of ironcontaining clusters: the mixed-valent state of hemerythrin (a μ -oxo bridged iron dimer), the substrate bound form of aconitase (a $[Fe_4\mathchar`-S_4]^{2+/1+}$ cluster in which one of the irons is six coordinate), and the Rieske [Fe₂-S₂] cluster. Mössbauer spectroscopy of cluster C were consistent with an Fe-S cluster; however, it was difficult to provide a detailed analysis because cluster C could not be fully converted into a single paramagnetic state and because of the overlap of the spectra of cluster C with that of the other ironsulfur components in the enzyme.⁸⁶

Another unresolved question was, is Ni present in cluster C? Clearly Ni was important in the enzyme. Several experiments on the *R. rubrum* enzyme indicated that it was: (i) By growing the cells in Ni-deficient medium, the *R. rubrum* enzyme was isolated in a form (called the C* state) that lacked nickel, had no CODH activity, and could not bind cyanide.^{58,87} When Ni was added, the CO oxidation activity was reconstituted and cyanide could bind. (ii) The EPR spectrum of cluster C_{red1} in the ⁶¹Ni-

substituted enzyme exhibits an 8 G broadening. And (iii) the EPR spectrum of cluster C_{red1} is absent in the Ni-depleted enzyme and reappears when Ni is replaced.⁸⁸ However, since the observed broadening was small in the *R. rubrum* enzyme and is absent in the ⁶¹Ni-substituted *C. thermoaceticum* CODH enzyme, the question of a Ni component remained open. Therefore, until recently, we were unable to define the structure of cluster C except to state that it was likely to be an Fe-S cluster that probably contained nickel.

EPR and resonance raman (RR) experiments have provided strong evidence that nickel is present and that there is a bridge between Ni and the Fe-S cluster components of cluster C. (i) EPR studies of the thiocyanate adduct of cluster C provided evidence that Ni is bridged to an iron site in the C cluster from *C. thermoaceticum.* The *g* values of the adduct are far from that of a $[Fe_4-S_4]^{2+/1+}$ cluster and more closely resemble the spectra of paramagnetic Ni(I) complexes with a g_{av} of ~2.17 (Figure 4).^{61,89} However, the spectra show hyperfine broadening from substitution with 57 Fe and not 61 Ni. The unusual g values and the small ⁶¹Ni coupling constant for the different states of cluster C were recently explained by assuming that a high-spin Ni(II) site is weakly coupled ($J \approx 2 \text{ cm}^{-1}$) to the S = 1/2 state of the [Fe₄- S_4]^{2+/1+} cluster.⁹⁰ This weak exchange interaction explains the lack of observable ⁶¹Ni hyperfine interactions on the EPR spectra of cluster C. In addition, the change in the EPR spectra when anions like azide and thiocyanate bind was proposed to result from a change in the sign of J which moves g_{av} above 2 by approximately the same amount that g_{av} was below 2.0 in the C_{red1} state. (ii) We had learned earlier by freeze-quench EPR studies that when CO is reacted with CODH, reactions at clusters A, B, and C occur at vastly different time scales.⁸⁰ At 25 °C, cluster C binds CO and completes its reaction within 10 ms. Next, cluster B is reduced within 100 ms. Reduction and binding of CO to cluster A requires 10-50 ms. Therefore, one can distinguish between spectroscopic signals from each of these clusters by following the signals as they evolve with time. The freeze-quench method was modified for Resonance Raman (RR) spectroscopy to assign various Raman bands to the different clusters. Bands at 333, 353, and 365 cm⁻¹ were associated with cluster C because of their kinetics.⁹¹ RR spectroscopy is valuable because metal-ligand bond vibrations can be assigned by performing isotopic substitutions; for example, one can distinguish between a Ni-S and a Fe-S vibration by comparing the RR spectra of ⁶⁴Ni- and ⁵⁸Feor ⁵⁴Fe-substituted enzyme with the natural abundance enzyme. The 365 cm⁻¹ band was shown by isotopic substitution to be associated with Ni and the 333 and 353 cm⁻¹ bands to be associated with iron, most likely in an Fe-S cluster because Fe-S stretching modes are commonly observed at these positions. Thus, the FQ-RR spectrum of the *C. thermoaceticum* CODH showed that Ni is a component of cluster C and is probably bridged to an Fe in the Fe-S cluster. (iii) Study of the cyanide-inhibited C. thermoaceticum CODH by RR spectroscopy provided strong evidence that the Ni and iron are bridged in the active enzyme.

Reaction of the enzyme with cyanide resulted in a bridged complex best described by a model including an Fe–CN–Ni species. Detailed analysis of the various isotope shifts (using ¹³CN, C¹⁵N, ¹³C¹⁵N, ⁵⁸Fe, ⁵⁴Fe, ⁶⁴Ni, and double substituted samples) by normal-mode calculations indicate that the Fe–CN bond is nearly linear with a 140° angle between the Fe–CN and Ni.⁹² It is not clear whether cyanide replaced an inherent bridge between the cluster or if it provided an additional bridge.

EXAFS studies of the *R. rubrum* CODH indicated that the nickel site adopts a five-coordinate high-spin state with three N/O and two sulfur ligands.⁹³ In addition, iron could not be observed from the Ni EXAFS indicating that if Ni and Fe are part of the same cluster, they could not be present in a [Ni-Fe₃- S_4 cluster. In combination with the results described above, recent EPR and Mössbauer studies of the R. rubrum enzyme indicate that cluster C contains highspin Ni(II) ion that is bridged to a cubane $[Fe_4-S_4]$ cluster.⁹⁰ The Ni-deficient enzyme contains a form of cluster C, called cluster C* that is diamagnetic in its oxidized state and is a relatively standard $S = \frac{3}{2}$ [Fe₄-S₄] cluster when reduced. In the reduced state, EPR signals are observed in the low field (g = 6-3) region of the spectrum. The redox potential for the 2+/1+ couple is -418 mV. Incorporation of nickel into the active site activates the enzyme and profoundly affects the properties of the cluster. The cluster appears to be a $\hat{S} = \frac{1}{2}$ [Fe₄-S₄]^{2+/1+} cluster in which one of the iron sites, called ferrous component II (FCII), becomes similar to the special iron site in aconitase^{94,95} or the site-subsituted clusters synthesized and studied by Holm.⁹⁶ These properties suggest that this Fe becomes five- or six-coordinate. In addition, the midpoint potential for the C_{ox}/C_{red1} couple is unusually positive (-110 mV) for the [Fe₄- S_4]^{2+/1+} couple of the cluster.

C. Mechanistic Studies of Enzymatic CO Oxidation

The first issue to be resolved was how to correctly write the balanced equation for the reaction. Thus, it was important to determine whether hydroxide or water is the substrate and whether the product of the reaction is CO_2 or bicarbonate. Earlier experiments using cell extracts indicated that water, not hydroxide, is the substrate and CO_2 , not bicarbonate, is the product of this reaction⁹⁷ as shown by eq 7.

$$CO + H_2O + acceptor_{ox} \rightleftharpoons$$

 $CO_2 + 2 H^+ + acceptor_{red}$ (7)

That two protons were released per molecule of CO oxidized was confirmed recently using rapid reaction methods with a pH indicator (Seravalli and Ragsdale, unpublished). This was a difficult experiment because almost all pH indicators available served also as electron acceptors and many electron acceptors take up protons upon reduction. Identity of CO_2 as the product was based on the pH dependence of the reverse reaction. The reaction rate was dependent upon the CO_2 concentration and was optimum at pH values where CO_2 , not bicarbonate, was predominant.



Figure 5. Ping-pong mechanism of CODH catalysis. The two electrons are shown here to be transferred to the C. thermoaceticum ferredoxin II, which has two Fe_4 -S₄ clusters.



Figure 6. Mechanism of CO oxidation by CODH. (Modified from ref 92.)

There was no observable reaction above pH 6.6, where the ratio of NaHCO₃/CO₂ is high.⁶⁰

Figure 5 describes a ping-pong mechanism for CO oxidation in which CO₂ is released before the electron acceptor binds and the two reducing equivalents are transferred. This was proposed first on the basis of studies with cell extracts from *C. thermoaceticum*⁷² and *C. pasteurianum*⁹⁸ and was recently confirmed by steady-state kinetic analyses of the purified C. thermoaceticum enzyme using methyl viologen,61 ferredoxin, and cytochrome *c* as electron acceptors (Seravalli and Ragsdale, unpublished). We also found that the k_{cat}/K_m for CO did not increase over a 50-fold range in concentration of methyl viologen⁶¹ or ferredoxin (manuscript in preparation). In pingpong mechanisms, the $k_{\text{cat}}/K_{\text{m}}$ for one substrate is independent of the concentration of the other substrate. A ping-pong mechanism also is consistent with the results of a pre-steady-state study of the first half-reaction of CO oxidation.⁸⁰ If the acceptor is the eight Fe clostridial ferredoxin, one electron would be transferred to each of its two Fe₄-S₄ clusters.

The two half-reactions in CO oxidation are (i) oxidation of CO to CO_2 generating the two-electron reduced enzyme and (ii) reoxidation of the enzyme by the electron acceptor. This is described in more detail in a recently proposed mechanistic scheme (Figure 6).⁶¹

Step 1. The first step in the mechanism involves binding of CO to the $Ni-X-Fe_4-S_4$ cluster. We

presume that one of the ligands undergoes dissociation. Binding of CO is associated with changes in the EPR spectrum of cluster C and occurs with a rate constant of 2 \times 10 $^8~M^{-1}~s^{-1}.^{80}~$ We proposed that water binds to the Ni[II] site and CO to an Fe[II] site (FCII) based on RR studies of cyanide binding to cluster C.⁹² Since CN is a selective and competitive inhibitor for CO oxidation and has similar properties to CO, we assumed that cyanide binds to the enzyme in a manner similar to CO. RR spectroscopy reveals that CN⁻ binds simultaneously to Fe and Ni; three bands, at 719, 384 and 342 cm⁻¹, whose ¹³C and ¹⁵N shifts identify them as cyanide-metal stretching and bending modes, are sensitive to incorporation of both ⁵⁴Fe and ⁶⁴Ni into the enzyme.⁹² Vibrational modeling indicates an off-axis Fe-CN-Ni bridging geometry for the adduct. Thus, we have considered that CO binds in a similar orientation as CN, except that, since CO is not as strong a π acceptor as CN, it is not likely that CO could bridge the two components.

The enzyme is assumed to already be in the state with the hydroxide nucleophile bound. Evidence for the deprotonation of enzyme-bound water comes from several studies. The EPR spectrum of cluster C was pH dependent (p $K_a = 7.2$).⁶¹ The *g* values for the protonated and unprotonated forms of cluster C were 2.005, 1.815, 1.651 (low pH) and 2.015, 1.800, 1.638 (high pH). The pH dependence of the cluster C EPR spectrum is similar to that obtained for the value of k_{cat}/K_m for CO, which reflects the protonation/deprotonation of free enzyme, determined by steady-state kinetics.

Step 2. It is proposed that preorganization of the metal ions by the enzyme is important in promoting the next step which is the Ni[II]-assisted hydroxide attack on Fe(II)-bound CO to form enzyme-bound carboxyl (or carbohydroxy). Ni is also proposed to play a Lewis acid role in polarizing bound CO to make the CO carbon more electrophilic.

Step 3. Next, the resulting \neg COOH would undergo deprotonation and decarboxylation to form CO₂ and the reduced form of cluster C. This would be expected to transiently produce Ni(0) or Fe(0), which would be expected to rapidly transfer electrons to the other metal clusters in the protein. Presumably, the ligand dissociated by CO in step 1 would reassociate as the carboxyl group leaves.

Step 4. In the second half-reaction, the reduced enzyme is reoxidized by an electron acceptor. A promiscuous electron donor, CODH can use a variety of proteins including flavodoxin, both ferredoxins in *C. thermoaceticum*, cytochrome *c*, and rubredoxin as well as a variety of cofactors and dye mediators including FAD, FMN, methylene blue, and methyl and benzyl viologen. CODH cannot, however, reduce NAD or NADP.^{12,16} It also can directly transfer electrons to the CFeSP⁹⁹ and to hydrogenase¹⁰⁰ although ferredoxin stimulates this reaction by approximately 4-fold. A proton transfer step is apparently associated with the second half-reaction. Steadystate kinetics with ferredoxin were recently performed (Seravalli and Ragsdale, unpublished). The k_{cat}/K_m for ferredoxin was pH dependent and followed a single titration curve with a pK_a of 5.0 which probably reflects transfer of the second proton in the

mechanism. This could be either from ionization of bound carbohydroxy in step 3 or proton transfer from the reduced enzyme to solvent.

Ferredoxin is likely to be the natural electron acceptor for the C. thermoaceticum enzyme and has been shown to accept electrons from CO.^{12,16} Ferredoxin also significantly stimulates the rate of the CO/ acetyl-CoA exchange reaction²³ and the synthesis of acetyl-CoA from methyl-H₄folate, CO, and CoA.¹⁰¹ The mode of activation involves formation of an electrostatically stabilized complex with CODH and a complex between ferredoxin and residues 229-239 of the large subunit was isolated by crosslinking the two proteins with a carbodiimide.¹⁰² In *R. rubrum*, a 22 kDa iron-sulfur protein was isolated which coupled CO oxidation to H₂ evolution via a COinduced membrane bound hydrogenase.⁵⁴ The gene encoding this Fe-S protein, cooF, has been sequenced and is part of the gene cluster containing CODH and the hydrogenase.¹⁸

Besides its ability to assemble acetyl-CoA and to oxidize CO or reduce CO₂, CODH can perform redox reactions with CO and CO₂ analogues. In the presence of a suitable reductant, it can convert nitrous oxide to N₂ at a rate approaching those of the coppercontaining nitrous oxide reductases from denitrifying bacteria.¹⁰³ The E_0' of the N₂O/N₂ redox couple is +1175 mV.¹⁰⁴ Interestingly, the nitrous oxide reductase from Pseudomonas stutzerii also oxidizes CO to CO₂ and CO binding was proposed to occur at the copper site.¹⁰⁵ The *R. rubrum*¹⁰⁶ and *C. thermoace*ticum¹⁰⁷ CODHs reduce carbonyl sulfide (COS) to CO and H_2S . For the *R. rubrum* enzyme, the K_m is quite low $-2.2 \ \mu M.^{106}$ COS also serves as a competitive inhibitor (with respect to CO, $K_i = 2.3 \mu M$) of the *R*. rubrum CODH.¹⁰⁸ CS₂ was also found to serve as a reversible, rapid-equilibrium inhibitor of CO₂ reduction that was competitive with respect to CO₂¹⁰⁶ and to reverse cyanide inhibition of the enzyme.^{108,109}

D. Anions and Their Reactivity with Cluster C

A variety of anions bind to cluster C, including cyanide, azide, thiocyanate, cyanate, and isocyanides. Among the anions, cyanide binds most tightly to the enzyme. It is a specific and potent inhibitor (K_i < $10 \,\mu$ M)¹¹⁰ of CO oxidation with little effect on acetyl-CoA synthesis.^{16,23,111} Early studies of cyanide inhibition of CO oxidation led to some interesting concepts regarding the role and nature of CODH. In wholecell studies, CO production from CO₂, but not CO incorporation into acetate, was found to be sensitive to cyanide; it was, thus, incorrectly concluded that the acetogenic CODH functions to reduce CO₂ to CO but is not involved in the incorporation of the carbonyl group into acetyl-CoA.¹¹² This was a reasonable conclusion; however, it was not recognized at the time that CODH/ACS is a bifunctional enzyme that oxidizes CO and assembles acetyl-CoA at separate active sites. That CODH was sensitive to both cyanide and propyl iodide led to the incorrect postulate that CODH was a B_{12} enzyme.⁷² This was a reasonable assumption since cobamides are extraordinarily sensitive to these reagents. However, the CO oxidation site has proven to be an unusual metal cluster with inhibition characteristics similar to those of cobamides.

Cyanide is a potent slow binding inhibitor for the CODHs from *R. rubrum*⁸⁷ and *C. thermoaceticum*.¹¹⁰ CO also protects against cyanide inhibition and relieves cyanide inhibition.^{87,109,110} How to interpret these results has led to two apparently conflicting explanations. Classification of an inhibitor as a "slow binding inhibitor" can result from at least two types of mechanisms: (i) the inhibitor binds slowly or (ii) the inhibitor binds rapidly and the inhibitor-bound enzyme isomerizes into a state from which release of the inhibitor is slow. Extensive kinetic studies by Ludden's group on the R. rubrum CODH were interpreted by the former model (i) including competition between CO and cyanide for the active site. They stated, "The protection against cyanide inhibition and the requirement of CO for reactivation of cyanide inhibited enzyme indicate that binding of CO and cyanide are mutually exclusive and suggest a common binding site." 87 It was proposed that CO and cyanide bind to the nickel site in cluster C of the *R. rubrum* CODH because (i) the Ni-deficient enzyme was unable to bind CN and (ii) Ni-deficient CODH could be activated by Ni even if the enzyme was previously incubated with CN.58,87 Tom Morton in Ljungdahl's group extensively studied cyanide inhibition of the *C. thermoaceticum* enzyme and developed a model that supports competition between CO and CN.¹¹⁰ CO₂, COS, and CS₂ have also been shown to reverse cyanide inhibition.^{108,109}

Binding of cyanide to cluster C of the C. thermoaceticum enzyme was demonstrated by EPR and ENDOR spectroscopies.¹¹³ The EPR spectrum of the CN adduct has g values at 1.87, 1.78, and 1.55. The Lindahl group proposed that center C is the CO oxidation site based on the premise that CO and cyanide compete for the CO oxidation site.⁸² Later, Anderson and Lindahl proposed¹⁰⁹ that CO and cyanide bind at separate sites because CO protects against CN inhibition and accelerates the dissociation of CN from both the R. rubrum⁸⁷ and C. thermoaceticum enzymes.¹⁰⁹ Then, it was shown that cyanide binding to the R. rubrum CODH perturbs the Mössbauer signal of a Fe(II) site (apparently a fivecoordinate site called ferrous component II or Fe_A) of cluster C, suggesting that CN⁻ does indeed bind to cluster C (the site of CO oxidation) at the Fe_A site.⁹⁰ Recent RR spectroscopic results indicate that CNbinds to both Fe_A via its C end and to Ni at the N end.⁹² Vibrational modeling indicates that the Ni is bound at an angle of about 140° to the end of an essentially linear FeCN unit.

The observations that CN is a slow-binding inhibitor and that CO protects against and relieves CN inhibition does not require that CO and cyanide bind at separate sites as proposed;¹⁰⁹ they are also consistent with a common binding site, but different binding *modes* for the two ligands. On the basis of the RR spectroscopic results performed in collaboration with Spiro's group, it was proposed that CO and CN^- bind to Fe_A; however, CO does not bind simultaneously to the nearby Ni²⁺, as CN^- does.⁹² The additional interaction with Ni²⁺ in the bridged complex would explain the slow inhibition of CO oxidation by CN⁻. The initial binding of CN⁻ to Fe_A would be rapid and reversible by CO; however, a slow subsequent rearrangement to the bridged complex would be more difficult to reverse. CO could protect against CN^- inhibition by occupying the Fe^{2+} site and accelerate CN^- dissociation by producing a transient mixed complex, with CO bound to Fe^{2+} and $CN^$ bound to Ni^{2+} . This model of the inhibited active site also provided the basis for a mechanistic proposal regarding CO oxidation (described above).

Azide, thiocyanate, and cyanate also have been shown to bind to cluster C.⁸⁹ They are very weak inhibitors of the enzyme and cause marked changes in the EPR spectrum of cluster C.⁶¹ Reaction with thiocyanate, azide, or cyanate converts the EPR spectrum from $g_{av} = 1.82$ (g = 2.01, 1.81, 1.65) to a two-component spectrum with $g_{av} = 2.15$ (g = 2.34, 2.067, 2.03) and $g_{av} = 2.17$ (g = 2.34, 2.115, 2.047). Thiocyanate acted as a mixed partial inhibitor with respect to CO with pH- and temperature-dependent inhibition constants. The pH dependence of the inhibition constant (p $K_a \approx 7.7$) is the same as the value measured for the k_{cat}/K_m for CO. Binding of thiocyanate to the oxidized form of Center C appears to be favored by a negative enthalpy that is offset by a decrease in entropy yielding a slightly unfavorable free energy of association.

n-Butyl isocyanide (*n*-BIC) was found to behave as a CO analog at both the CODH and ACS active sites.¹¹⁴ Isocyanides [RNC]^{115,116} are isoelectronic with CO and have used for many years as CO analogs for heme proteins.^{117–121} They are stable organic compounds that formally possess a divalent carbon and can behave as strong carbon ligands for transition metals. Since the negative charge is on the terminal carbon, isocyanides have a tendency to form cationic species and can stabilize high oxidation states of metal ions. Conversely, CO characteristically stabilizes the lower oxidation states of metal ions. *n*-BIC was found to compete with CO in the CO oxidation reaction ($K_i = 1.66$ mM) and to act as a slow substrate in a *n*-BIC:acceptor oxidoreductase activity. *n*-BIC caused EPR spectral changes at clusters A, B, and C similar to those elicited by CO, albeit at greatly reduced rates. An early intermediate in the *n*-BIC reaction with cluster C called the C_{red3} state (with g values of 2.27, 2.14, and 2.081, originally called C*) was observed by EPR spectroscopy that is similar to the spectrum obtained on reaction with azide and other anions. We think that this intermediate may also be important in CO oxidation because its decay mirrored the rate of reduction of cluster B (Kumar and Ragsdale, manuscript in preparation).

E. Modeling CODH

1. Inorganic Models for the CODH and Related Reactions

a. Structural Models of Cluster C. It would be extremely interesting to test the above hypotheses concerning the advantage of a bimetallic system for CO oxidation to CO_2 or the reverse reaction by studying structural models of cluster C of CODH. Strong efforts have been made toward the synthesis of such models.¹²² Clusters that contain Ni and Fe have been synthesized including [NiFe₃Y₄(SR)₄]³⁻ and



Figure 7. Mechanism of the water-gas shift reaction.

 $[NiFe_3Y_4(SR)_3(PPh_3)]^{2-}$, where Y = S or Se and R =ethyl or mesityl.¹²³ These complexes were studied by X-ray diffraction, EXAFS, EPR, Mössbauer, and cyclic voltammetry.¹²⁴ Ni K-edge and EXAFs studies indicated that the Ni was in the 2+ oxidation state and the Mössbauer data implied that electron density was significantly delocalized from the cluster to the nickel site.¹²⁵ The phosphine ligand on the latter complex was found to be exchangeable with a variety of thiolates and cyanide. The [Ni-Fe₃-S₄] cluster was also obtained by the insertion of Ni^{2+} into the [Fe₃-S₄] clusters of the Pyrococcus furiosus and and Desulfovibrio gigas ferredoxins.¹²⁶ The spectroscopic properties of the Ni-modified protein were similar to those of Holm's synthetic model. The Ni-containing ferredoxin was shown to bind CN-, an inhibitor of the CODHs from R. rubrum and C. thermoaceticum.126

b. Functional Models of CODH. The CODH reaction is formally equivalent to a well-known industrial process called the water–gas shift reaction (WGSR) (eq 8) ¹²⁷. The WGSR utilizes the reducing power of

$$H_2O + CO \leftrightarrow H_2 + CO_2$$
 ($\Delta H = -42 \text{ kJ/mol}$) (8)

CO to produce H_2 from water under mild conditions. The hydrogen is used as the reductant for processes such as the Haber–Weiss process for generation of ammonia from N_2 . This reaction is also used to remove CO during the Haber process. This reaction is catalyzed by a variety of metal complexes. Current methods of effecting the WGSR involve heterogenous catalysis with Cr_2O_3 at 350 °C or Cu–Zn oxide at 200–300 °C. Homogenous catalysts that have been used for this reaction have been reviewed by Laine and Crawford.¹²⁸

The mechanism of this reaction (Figure 7) is viewed as a nuclophilic attack of hydroxide on metal-bound CO. A β hydride shift is conceived to occur next to eliminate CO₂ and generate a metal hydride complex. The metal-hydride then attacks water to regenerate the hydroxide nucleophile and the active catalyst.

Bimetallic binary complexes for the WGSR show a pronounced synergistic effect. Both mixed Ru-Fe clusters and a mixture of Ru clusters with Fe complexes are much more active than either of the component clusters when used independently. A pyridine solution of $Fe_3(CO)_{12}$ shows no WGSR activity and a solution of $Ru_3(CO)_{12}$ shows a turnover number of 15 mol of H_2 per molecule per day at 100 °C and 0.4 bars of CO. Under the same conditions, the mixed clusters, $FeRu_2(CO)_{12}$ and $Fe_2Ru(CO)_{12}$, have turnover numbers of 220 and 250 per day, respectively.¹²⁹



Figure 8. Mechanism of CO oxidation by a model Ni complex. (Modified from ref 131.)

A major difference between the WGSR and CODH is that the former produces H_2 and the latter produces two protons and two electrons. A closer relative to CODH than the WGSR has been developed.^{130,131} Dinuclear homologous nickel(II) complexes of [Ni(tmtss)]₂ (tmtss is tetramethylsalicyldehyde thiosemicarbazone) containing iminothiolate ligands were shown to catalyze the oxidation of CO to CO_2 and protons in aqueous solution at room temperature with methyl viologen as the electron acceptor. The reaction rate observed was 1.04 h⁻¹ under optimal conditions in the presence of sodium acetate as a base; this is 10^{7} -fold slower than the enzyme. The proposed mechanism (Figure 8) includes (i) binding of CO to the solvated monomeric Ni complex, (ii) nucleophilic attack of water on bound CO to give an intermediate Ni-COOH complex (this step would require loss of a proton from water) and desolvation of the complex, (iii) rapid deprotonation of the Ni-COOH to form Ni-COO⁻, (iv) decarboxylation of Ni-COO⁻ associated with reduction of the first mol of methyl viologen to generate CO₂ and a Ni(I) complex, and (v) completion of the catalytic cycle by reoxidizing Ni(I) to Ni(II) with a second mole of methyl viologen. Step iv is suggested to be rate limiting. The sigmoidal rate-pH profile was fit to a p K_a of 7.6, which is very similar to the value for the enzymatic reaction. In the model reaction, this pK_a was suggested to reflect deprotonation of the Ni-COOH to form Ni-COO⁻. The ability of this model complex to reduce MV instead of releasing H₂ was explained by the lack of a nickel-hydride intermediate.

Development of efficient ways to catalyze the reduction of CO₂ has been a major focus of many laboratories for over a century. In 1870, the first successful process described used zinc electrodes with sodium bicarbonate as the electrolyte.¹³² Formic acid was the sole electrolysis product. Reduction of CO₂ by 2, 4, 6, or 8 electrons has been accomplished using different reductants and catalysts to give a variety of different one-carbon compounds. The eightelectron reduction of CO₂ (the Sabestian reaction) uses 4 equiv of H₂ to generate methane.¹³³ The overall reaction is identical to that catalyzed by methanogenic organisms, however, instead of enzymes, heterogenous nickel, ruthenium, and rhodium catalysts are used. Higher alcohols also have been synthesized from $CO_2 + H_2$. (See ref 134 and references therein.) Although the electrochemical reduction on metal cathodes has been the most successful approach, a persistent problem is that a

high overpotential is required.¹³⁵ Apparently the requirement for such negative reduction potentials (over 1.0 V more negative than the CO₂/CO couple) is that the potential must be negative enough to generate the CO₂ radical anion since the process occurs at potentials near that of the standard potential for the CO₂/CO₂⁻⁻ radical anion couple.¹³⁶ In contrast, the electrochemical reduction of CO₂ to CO by CODH does not require an overpotential.⁸⁴ Control of which products are formed is a function of the electrode material, the solvent, and the nature and concentration of the supporting electrolyte. A concept that has emerged from the Aresta laboratory is that if electron transfer occurs faster than proton transfer, then CO will be the product.

Several nickel complexes can catalyze CO₂ reduction. The square-planar Ni(II) complex, [Ni^{II}Cy $clam]^{2+}$ (cyclam = 1,4,8,11-tetraazacyclotetradecane), catalyzes the electrochemical reduction of CO₂ to CO in aqueous solution at a mercury electrode at potentials below -0.9 V.¹³⁷⁻¹⁴¹ The proposed mechanism involves CO₂ binding to electrode-adsorbed [Ni^I-Cyclam]⁺ in a η^1 manner followed by sequential proton- and electron-transfer steps. Protons from the cyclam amine appear to play an important role in stabilizing the initial Ni-CO₂ bond by hydrogen bonding. When [Ni^ICyclam]⁺ was reacted with CO₂ in DMF, formate was produced instead of CO.¹⁴² Electrocatalytic reductions of CO₂ to CO by several other nickel complexes of macrocyclic and polypyridyl ligands have been described.143-147 Ni-porphyrins have been shown to reduce CO_2 all the way to methanol,¹⁴⁸ whereas, and Ni-pthalocyanines reduce it to CO.¹⁴⁹ Aresta and co-workers have reported that CO_2 bound to a phosphine Ni(0) complex $[Ni(PCy_3)_2 (CO_2)$ ⁰ (PCy = cyclohexylphosphine) can be reduced by thiols to give CO and water. They proposed that the protonation of Ni-CO₂ complex by the thiol (or other Brønsted acids) is the key step in the reaction.¹⁵⁰ Aresta pointed out that this may be relevant to understanding the mechanism of CODH.

Iron complexes also have been described that can catalyze electrochemical CO₂ reduction. Electroreduction of CO₂ to a mixture of CO and formate has been shown to be catalyzed by an iron-sulfur cluster $[Fe_4S_4(SR)_4]^{2-}$ apparently in the tetraanionic state at potentials of ~ -2.0 V vs SCE.¹⁵¹ The most detailed studies of catalytic CO₂ electrochemical reduction have been performed with iron(0) porphyrins which produce CO as the major product.¹³⁶ Conversion of this to a bimetallic system by the addition of Mg²⁺ resulted in a significant increase in catalytic efficiency. This reaction required an ambient potential of approximately -1.8 V vs SCE. It was proposed that the Fe(0)-porphyrin begins the reduction in an inner-sphere process and the Mg²⁺ ion facilitates the reaction by coordinating to CO₂ and providing electrophilic assistance. When a series of weak Brønsted acids such as propanol was added to the CO₂ reduction system, catalysis was so efficient that the rate (for example, 200 s⁻¹ at 0.1 M CO₂) appears to be limited by the rate of release of CO bubbles from the mercury electrode.¹⁵² The effect of the acid was postulated to provide electrophilic assistance by pulling electron density from the metal-bound CO_2 as electrons are pushed into the substrate by the catalyst.

2. Comparison between the Models and CODH

There are several major differences between the models and CODH. CODH oxidizes CO to $CO_2 \sim 10^7$ fold faster than the Ni model complex described above. It also is more efficient (~ 1.0 V overpotential is required for the models and none for the enzyme⁸⁴) and more specific (CODH does not generate formic acid or products more reduced than CO) in the CO₂ reduction reaction. There is another enzyme, formate dehydrogenase, that is specific for producing formate from CO2.¹⁵³ These two aspects of CODH are not overly surprising since enzymes are known to be highly specific and to accomplish huge rate accelerations for many reactions. How does CODH accomplish such high specificity and provide such a low activation energy barrier? It is likely that one part of the answer involves the use of a bimetallic mechanism for catalysis.⁹² By bridging an electrophilic Ni ion to the iron-sulfur cluster in cluster C, one accomplishes the electrophilic assistance discussed above when weak Brønsted acids were added to the $Fe(0)-CO_2$ catalyst or in the case of the Ru-Fe catalyst for the WGSR. In addition, nonenzymatic CO oxidation requires nucleophilic attack of water from solution and CO₂ reduction requires the elimination of hydroxide from bound CO₂. We have proposed that the Ni component of cluster C binds and deprotonates water to provide a nucleophilic hydroxide species to attack the Fe-CO complex.⁹² Thus, Ni is proposed to serve a role similar to that of zinc in carbonic anhydrase. Another important aspect of the enzymatic catalysis is that when the metal-bound carbohydroxy intermediate (-COOH) is formed, electron density can be efficiently delocalized into a heterometallic cluster with soft sulfur ligands, aiding in the release of CO₂ and protons. In one of the model systems, 131 decomposition of the carbohydroxy intermediate appears to be the rate-limiting step. In the WGSR, the unstable carbohydroxy complex rapidly decarboxylates to give metal-hydride and CO₂ by β -hydride elimination.¹⁵⁴ A further advantage enjoyed by CODH is that it contains two other redox clusters (clusters A and B) that can serve as intramolecular electron acceptors before the electrons finally are transferred to other proteins (ferredoxin, flavodoxin, etc.) or mediators (viologens, etc.).

IV. Mechanism of Acetyl-CoA Synthesis

The acetyl-CoA pathway is described in Figure 9. The metabolism of CO, CO_2 , and organic carbon by the acetyl-CoA pathway has interested scientists for at least 50 years. When ¹⁴C first became available, H. A. Barker, Martin Kamen, Harland Wood, and others began to investigate this pathway. An early experiment showed that ¹⁴CO₂ was converted to both the methyl and carboxyl groups of acetic acid.¹⁵⁵ Further attempts to characterize the steps in the pathway using radioisotope labeling methods were met with frustration. On the other hand, Calvin, Benson, and others were able to completely elucidate the reductive pentose phosphate pathway by using radioisotope labels to isolate and characterize the key



Figure 9. The reductive acetyl-CoA pathway.

intermediates. As should become clear in this review, elucidation of this pathway was a major challenge to biochemists because the standard methods to elucidate organic compounds could not possibly identify enzyme-bound intermediates like those in the acetyl-CoA pathway. The unique steps in the acetyl-CoA pathway were only detected and characterized by studying highly concentrated solutions of purified enzymes by sensitive spectroscopic methods that focus directly on the active-site metal centers. These unique reactions are summarized by eq 9. The ΔG° for eq 9 was calculated to be -65.0 kJ/mol yielding an equilibrium constant of 9 \times 10¹⁰ M⁻¹ at 37 °C.³⁷

$$CO + CH_3 - H_4 \text{folate} + CoASH \rightarrow CH_3 - CO - SCoA + H_4 \text{folate} + H_2O \quad (9)$$

An enzyme that catalyzed CO oxidation was discovered in the late 1950s. CODH was then discovered in a variety of organisms and the role appeared simply to allow organisms the luxury of growing on CO as a sole carbon source. There was growing evidence in the early 1980s that CODH played some role in the acetyl-CoA pathway. Various roles for CODH in acetate synthesis were suggested before 1985, including reduction of an electron carrier or enzyme prosthetic group involved in CO₂ reduction to acetate⁷² and formation of an enzyme-bound [HCOOH] group from pyruvate^{156,157} or ČO.¹⁵⁸ The finding that the CODH from acetogenic bacteria also had acetyl-CoA synthase activity was completely unexpected.²³ The history of this discovery has been described.¹⁵⁹ At the time, acetyl-CoA or acetate were thought to be synthesized by a corrinoid or a corrinoid-containing protein. A series of experiments were performed that demonstrated that CODH was the only protein required for an isotope exchange reaction, discovered by Harold Drake several years earlier,¹⁵⁸ between CO and acetyl-CoA labeled in the carbonyl group (eq 10). These experiments showed

$$CO + CH_3^{-14}CO - SC_0A \rightarrow CO + CH_3 - CO - SC_0A$$
(10)

that CODH must be able to bind the methyl, carbonyl, and SCoA groups of acetyl-CoA, equilibrate the carbonyl group with CO in solution, and then condense these three groups to resynthesize acetyl-CoA. Thus, it was proposed that the synthesis and assembly of acetyl-CoA occur on CODH, that the role of the CFeSP was to donate the methyl group to CODH, and that a more appropriate name for the acetogenic CODH is *acetyl-CoA synthase*.²³

The proposal that CODH was the acetyl-CoA synthase in the pathway was not universally accepted¹⁶⁰ because the methyl-CODH, CODH-CO, and CODH-SCoA intermediates required in the mechanism had not been detected. Now that the key intermediates have been identified and characterized (Figure 10), it is clear that the acetogenic CODH does indeed function as an acetyl-CoA synthase allowing acetogens to fix CO and CO₂ into cell carbon. Evidence that the methanogenic CODH is involved in carbon assimilation has been reviewed.^{2,7} The central role of CODH/ACS and the acetyl-CoA pathway in autotrophic growth of methanogens was strikingly demonstrated by the isolation and characterization of a CODH mutant of Methanococcus maripaludis that required acetate and could not grow on $H_2/$ CO₂.¹⁶¹ Evidence that certain sulfate-reducing bacteria also grow autotrophically by the acetyl-CoA pathway has been reviewed.¹⁶⁰

The detection and characterization of the enzymebound intermediates in the ACS reaction has uncovered unusual metal clusters in which nickel is bridged to an $[Fe_4-S_4]$ unit; the first example of a biological organometallic reaction sequence; new enzymatic mechanisms of C–C and C–S bond formation; and novel roles for metals in biology including the first demonstrated biological example of an alkylnickel species, the first unambiguous and definitive assignment of a role for nickel in any enzyme, and a new role for iron–sulfur clusters in the chemical steps of catalysis. In the following few



Figure 10. ACS-bound organometallic intermediates in the acetyl-CoA pathway.

sections we will describe what is known about the mechanism of ACS and discuss chemical models that are relevant to ACS. All CODHs are not bifunctional; many like the *R. rubrum* and carboxydobacterial enzymes lack ACS activity. Therefore, the following discussion is pertinent to the bifunctional CODH/ ACS enzymes of acetogens, methanogens, and sulfate reducers.

A. Discovery of the ACS Active Site and Its Structure

Cluster A, the site of acetyl-CoA synthesis, appears to have a structure similar to that of cluster C in which Ni is bridged to a [Fe₄-S₄] cluster. The first hint of an unusual structure for cluster A was based on EPR studies of the CO-reacted enzyme. When CODH/ACS from C. thermoaceticum was reacted with CO for over 10 s, a slow relaxing EPR signal is observed at temperatures as high as 130 K with gvalues at 2.08, 2.07, and 2.03.83 These g values and relaxation properties are unlike those of [Fe₂-S₂], [Fe₃-S₄], or [Fe₄-S₄] clusters or of Ni(III) or Ni(I). That this EPR signal does not come from an isolated Ni ion or Fe-S cluster was demonstrated by isotope substitution methods (Figure 11). Reaction of the ⁶¹Ni- $(I = \frac{3}{2})$ and ⁵⁷Fe- $(I = \frac{1}{2})$ substituted enzymes with CO gave significant spectral broadening demonstrating that cluster A is an unusual cluster containing both Ni and Fe.^{162,163} When CODH was reacted with ¹³CO in place of ¹²CO, the resulting EPR



Figure 11. EPR studies of isotopically enriched ACS after reaction with CO. Experimental (–) and simulated spectra (- - -) using *A* values derived from the ENDOR experiments of CODH enriched with 13 CO, 61 Ni, and 57 Fe. For simulation of the 57 Fe spectra, four irons in two different types of iron were assumed with the *A* values shown. (Modified from ref 165.)

spectrum split into a doublet. This demonstrated that CO binds to a novel Ni–Fe cluster on CODH. This adduct became known as the NiFeC species and the EPR signal was called the NiFeC signal. An almost identical EPR spectrum was observed when the methanogenic ACS was reacted with CO, indicating that cluster A exists in these organisms.^{39,164} The conditions for formation of this signal in *Ms. barkeri* were recently studied. The NiFeC signal was formed at a CO concentration of ~25 μ M. Generation of the NiFeC species was shown to require a one-electron reduction with a midpoint reduction potential of -541 mV.^{165} Apparently, formation of the adduct involves binding of CO to the reduced enzyme.¹⁶⁶

Electron-nuclear double resonance (ENDOR) spectroscopy was used to better characterize cluster A in the first reported Ni ENDOR study of an enzyme.¹⁶² ENDOR can directly measure the strength of interaction, A, between the electronic and nuclear spins. In addition, each magnetic nucleus located in a different environment gives a distinct ENDOR signal. Two ENDOR signals were observed in the 57Fecontaining enzyme suggesting that two types of iron were part of cluster A. Simulation (dotted lines in Figure 11) of the EPR spectrum with the ENDORderived coupling constants suggested that the cluster contained at least three iron atoms. ENDOR signals also were observed from the ⁶¹Ni-containing and ¹³Ctreated enzymes. Simulation of the EPR spectra suggested a single Ni and one ¹³CO were present in the complex. On the basis of the combined ENDOR and EPR results, the CODH-CO complex was proposed to contain CO, Ni, and $\sim 3-4$ iron atoms.¹⁶² The ⁵⁷Fe coupling constants were similar to those obtained earlier by Mössbauer spectroscopy.⁸⁶ The Mössbauer parameters (hyperfine coupling constants, isomer shift, and quadrupole splitting parameters) of cluster A had been found to be similar to those of $[Fe_4-S_4]^{2+}$ clusters and led to the proposal that cluster A contained a Ni ion bridged to a $[Fe_4-S_4]^{2+/1+}$ cluster.⁸⁶ The ENDOR results were thus consistent with this hypothesis. The coupling constant for ¹³CO was similar to that obtained for the ¹³CO adduct with the C. pasteurianum hydrogenase (this is a Fe-only hydrogenase) which has a unique Fe-S cluster at the H₂ activation site.¹⁶⁷

On the basis of combined EPR, ENDOR, and Mössbauer spectroscopic evidence, it appeared that cluster A contained one nickel ion and three to four irons with properties resembling a $[Fe_4S_4]^{2+/1+}$ cluster and that it could bind a single molecule of CO. The possibilities included (i) a Fe₄S₄ cluster linked to Ni through a ligand bridge with CO binding either to Ni or Fe, (ii) the same arrangement of metals but with CO acting as the ligand bridge, or (iii) [Ni-Fe₃S₄] cluster. Of these possible structures, only the Ni-Fe₃-S₄ complex had a purely synthetic precedent.^{96,123,124} A Ni-Fe₃-S₄ center also was assembled by incorporating Ni into the unoccupied edge of a [Fe₃-S₄] center in a ferredoxin.¹⁶⁸ EXAFS experiments were inconsistent with a [Ni-Fe₃-S₄] cluster^{169,170} although this structure could not be unambiguously ruled out.

By Fourier-transform infrared (FTIR) spectroscopy, the CO stretching band was located at 1995 cm⁻¹, which ruled out the possibility of a bridging CO and provided strong support for a terminally bound CO, *i.e.*, metal—C \equiv O.¹⁷¹ Isotope-chase experiments using ¹³CO in the presence of [¹²C]acetyl-CoA demonstrated that the carbonyl group that is marked by the 1995 cm⁻¹ band is the precursor of the carbonyl group of acetyl-CoA. On the basis of similar isotope-chase experiments that had been done by EPR,¹⁶⁵ this vibrational band was accepted as the IR signature for the NiFeC species. On the basis of combined magnetic resonance and IR results, a working model of the structure of the cluster A–CO adduct was written, [Ni–X–Fe₄-S₄]–C \equiv O, where X is an unknown bridge between the Ni ion and the Fe₄-S₄ cluster.¹⁷¹

The above structural model is consistent with recent spectroscopic studies of the dissociated α subunit and an $\alpha\beta_2$ form.²⁰ The isolated α subunit contains one Ni and four Fe and has spectroscopic properties²¹ similar to those of cluster A of the native enzyme. The Ni is coordinated to two S donors at 2.19 Å and two N or O donors at 1.89 Å in a distorted square plane and the irons are in an $S = 3/_2$ [Fe₄-S₄]^{2+/1+} cluster.²¹

B. Enzymatic Mechanism of Acetyl-CoA Synthesis

1. CO Binding to Cluster A

A variety of spectroscopic experiments were described above that helped to understand the structure of cluster A and define the adduct between ACS and CO. These studies indicated that CO is a terminal ligand to either the Ni or Fe site in the $[Ni-X-Fe_4-S_4]$. A Ni–CO complex was expected since the cluster was presumed to facilitate electron transfer reactions during acetyl-CoA synthesis. Most scientists had focused on Ni as the active site of acetyl-CoA synthesis because this metal is relatively exotic in biology. There were many descriptions of cluster A as "the Ni center in CODH" and many chemists considered that modeling the Ni site was sufficient in understanding the reactivity of the enzyme.

We felt that it was important to determine whether CO binds to Ni or Fe at the active site of cluster A. NMR and RR spectroscopy were considered as methods to distinguish between a Ni-CO and an Fe-CO intermediate. We recognized that both would be difficult experiments for various reasons. For example, RR would be difficult since cluster A was probably fully reduced in its adduct with CO and reduced Fe-S clusters are notoriously poor Raman scatterers. Tom Spiro and his student, Di Qiu, made a difficult experiment work. The RR experiment worked beautifully because, although most of the Fe-S bands were suppressed, the metal-CO vibration was enhanced (Figure 12). It was a startling discovery that the cluster A–CO bond is between carbon and Fe, not Ni. 91,171,172 The Fe–CO vibration $(\nu_{\rm Fe-C} = 360 \text{ cm}^{-1})$ was sensitive to ¹³C and ⁵⁴Fe isotope substitutions and insensitive to ⁶⁴Ni substitution.¹⁷²

As with any putative reaction intermediate, it was crucial to determine if the Fe–CO band and the NiFeC EPR signal represent the same species and if



Figure 12. RR spectroscopic studies of isotopically substituted ACS. (From ref 172.)

they derive from catalytically important species or are just interesting artifacts. Kinetic studies have shown that the RR band and the NiFeC species form at similar rates, that they are formed fast enough to support acetyl-CoA synthesis,^{80,91,165} and that the "carbon" in both species undergoes exchange with the carbonyl group of acetyl-CoA.^{165,171,172} These experiments strongly indicate that the Fe-CO band is the RR signature of the adduct between CO and cluster A (the NiFeC species). The NiFeC EPR signal has been observed when CODH/ACS is reacted with acetyl-CoA (through a reversal of the pathway),¹⁶⁵ when the enzyme was reacted with CO_2 under reducing conditions,84 and when CODH/ACS is reacted with pyruvate in the presence of pyruvate: ferredoxin oxidoreductase (Menon and Ragsdale, manuscript submitted). Additionally, the NiFeC EPR signal was modified by substrates (CoA and acetyl-CoA)¹⁷³ and inhibitors (N-bromosuccinimide)¹⁷⁴ of ACS. Besides appearing at kinetically competent rates, the NiFeC species was shown to disappear when the CO-reacted methanogenic CODH/ACS was treated with the methyl donor, methyltetrahydrometanopterin.¹⁷⁵ The combined results provide unambiguous evidence that the adduct between CO and cluster A involves an Fe-CO, not a Ni-CO, bond and that the carbonyl group serves as the precursor of the carbonyl moiety of acetyl-CoA.

CODH-(Ni-Fe)-CO + CH_3 -¹³CO-SC₀A \rightarrow CODH-(Ni-Fe)-¹³CO + CH_3 -CO-SC₀A (11)

2. Methyl Group Transfer from the Methylated CFeSP to ACS

Since CO binds to iron, then what is the role of nickel? It seemed unlikely that Ni was a bystander in the catalytic mechanism. Ni had earlier been shown to be required for acetyl-CoA synthesis.^{13,14,166} We proposed a bimetallic mechanism for acetyl-CoA synthesis that included the iron–carbonyl intermediate and postulated a methylnickel intermediate as the precursor of the methyl group of acetyl-CoA.¹⁷²

Identification of the methyl-ACS intermediate was accomplished by a combination of stopped-flow kinetics and RR spectroscopy.¹⁷⁶ These experiments were technically difficult because they required high concentrations of the methylated CFeSP as the methyl group donor. First, the rate of the transmethylation reaction was measured by rapidly mixing the methvlated CFeSP with CODH/ACS in the stopped-flow instrument and following the spectra of the reaction mixture (Figure 13). Since Co¹⁺, Co²⁺, and methyl-Co³⁺ have distinct UV–visible spectra, the product of the reaction (Co¹⁺) could be unambiguously assigned. These studies demonstrated that the methyl transfer to Ni occurs by a heterolytic cleavage of the methyl-cobalt bond (discussed in more detail below). Reaction of the CO-treated methanogenic CODH/ ACS with CH₃-H₄MSPT (methyltetrahydrosarcinapterin) resulted in disappearance of the NiFeC EPR signal consistent with formation of the acetylenzyme adduct.¹⁷⁵ This reaction was not observed to affect the EPR signals of the other metal centers in the protein. After pretreating the Ms. barkeri enzyme with CO and CH₃-H₄MSPT, acetyl-CoA synthesis activity increased by 44-fold.¹⁷⁵ Disappearance of this EPR signal also was observed when the methyl group was provided by methyl iodide in the presence of the CFeSP.¹⁶⁵ Under the defined conditions, methyl iodide generates CH₃-CFeSP, which serves as the direct methyl donor to CODH/ACS.¹⁷⁷



Figure 13. Reaction of reduced ACS with methylated corrinoid/Fe-SP. CODH/ACS was incubated with CO for 15 min and rapidly mixed with the methylated corrinoid/Fe-S protein. Spectra were obtained by collating individual kinetic traces. (Inset) Single-wavelength-monitored kinetics of the reaction of 10 μ M ACS with 10 μ M methylated corrinoid/Fe-S protein followed at 390 nm. (From ref 176.)



Figure 14. Identification of the methyl–Ni intermediate on ACS. RR spectra were collected of the indicated isotopomers of reduced ACS after reaction with methylated CFeSP (the CH₃-CFeSP spectrum was subtracted digitally).

With the rate of the methyl-transfer reaction established, we began to look for the methyl-metal bond on ACS by RR spectroscopy. After the RR spectrum of the Co–CH₃ bond of the methylcobamide substrate was assigned ($v_{Co-C} = 429 \text{ cm}^{-1}$), the methylated CFeSP (containing CH₃-, CD₃-, or ¹³CH₃-Co) was reacted with ACS (containing natural abundance metals, ⁵⁴Fe, ⁵⁸Fe, or ⁶⁴Ni). The reaction mixture was quenched at the appropriate time by freezing in liquid nitrogen, and RR spectra were measured (Figure 14). These studies identified a methyl-nickel adduct of ACS ($\nu_{\rm Ni-C} = 422 \text{ cm}^{-1}$).¹⁷⁶ This was the first example of a nickel-carbon bond in nature. This work confirmed the previous proposal of a bimetallic mechanism for the final steps in acetyl-CoA synthesis, provided direct evidence for a new biological role of nickel, and established a unique organometallic mechanism of biological carbon-carbon bond formation. It also resolved a controversy over whether the methyl group bound to a cysteine residue¹⁷⁸ or to a metal center¹⁷⁷ on ACS.

3. Methyl Migration To Form Acetyl-CODH

After carbonylation and transmethylation, there is either a methyl migration or carbonyl insertion to form an acetyl-ACS intermediate. That there is an acetylated enzyme was first demonstrated by isolation of acetate as the exclusive product of the reaction of CH₃-ACS with CO in the absence of CoA¹⁰³ and as a product of the reaction of CH₃-CFeSP with CO and either purified CODH (Ragsdale, S. W., unpublished results described in ref 179) or a protein fraction containing CODH.¹⁸⁰ Kinetic studies also predict an acetyl-ACS intermediate because the rate of the CoA/ acetyl-CoA exchange reaction is \sim 200-fold faster than that of the CO/acetyl-CoA exchange reaction, indicating that cleavage of the C-S bond of acetyl-CoA (that would form the acetyl intermediate) is faster than breakage of the C-C (acetyl) bond.^{103,181} So far, the acetyl-metal intermediate has not been spectroscopically detected.

4. CoA Binding to ACS

Characterization of the mode of CoA binding to ACS ($K_{\rm d} \sim 7 \ \mu M$) was reviewed recently.¹ EPR spectroscopic results indicated that CoA binds near or at cluster A and that arginine and tryptophan helps to position CoA in the active site.^{23,174,182} Consistent with the role of the large subunit in acetyl-CoA synthesis, a peptide containing the active site tryptophan residue was located in this subunit.¹⁸³ Tryptophan and arginine residues directly upstream of a cysteine-rich region of the *M. thermophila* β subunit are conserved.²⁷ It has been suggested that CoA may serve as a ligand to cluster A.¹⁸⁴

5. Carbon–Sulfur Bond Formation To Produce Acetyl-CoA

The final step in the mechanism involves the synthesis of the "high-energy" thioester bond of acetyl-CoA. Remarkably, this is accomplished by ACS without utilizing ATP or any other conventional phosphotransfer chemistry. The organisms then harnass the high energy of the thioester bond and synthesize ATP and acetate by the combined actions of phosphotransacetylase and acetate kinase. The reverse reaction is the first step in acetyl-CoA utilization by methanogens. In methanogens, this reaction has been clearly shown to require the β subunit of the enzyme complex.⁴⁰ The kinetics of thioester formation have been studied by following an exchange reaction between [³H]CoA and acetyl-CoA.^{103,179,181} One of these studies¹⁰³ demonstrated that optimal conditions include performing the reaction at low redox potentials. The specific activity of the exchange between CoA and the CoA moiety of acetyl-CoA at -520 mV and pH 7.0 at 55 °C is 200 μ mol min⁻¹ mg⁻¹ (500 s⁻¹). Treatment of the kinetic data by a Nernst analysis revealed that the active site for this reaction has a midpoint potential of \leq -486 mV and requires a one-electron reductive activation.¹⁰³ After reductive activation of cluster A, there are two possible mechanisms of C-S bond formation. Possibly the CoA thiol could in one step attack and displace the bound acyl group in a standard $S_N 2$ type reaction. The other possibility¹⁸⁴ is a two-step mechanism in which CoA first binds to cluster A and then performs reductive elimination of the acetylmetal species. In either case, after acetyl-CoA forms and dissociates from the enzyme, the active reduced form of ACS could reenter the catalytic cycle.

6. Inhibitors of Acetyl-CoA Synthesis

Several inhibitors of CO oxidation have been described; only one reversible inhibitor that appears to be specific for the ACS active site has been found, CS_2 .⁶⁰ EPR spectroscopic and steady-state kinetic studies indicate that CS_2 interacts with cluster A of the *C. thermoaceticum* enzyme. In the isotope exchange reaction between acetyl-CoA and CO, CS_2 was found to be a competitive inhibitor with respect to CO ($K_i = 0.47$ mM) and a mixed inhibitor with respect to acetyl-CoA ($K_{i1} = 0.30$ and $K_{i2} = 1.1$ mM). The reaction of CODH with CS_2 resulted in an EPR

spectrum with g values of 2.200, 2.087, and 2.017, which is similar to that seen for the adduct between anions and cluster C (described above). EPR spectroelectrochemical titrations demonstrated that the CODH-CS₂ complex has three redox states and that the intermediate state is paramagnetic. A maximum of 0.3-0.4 spins/mol of CODH could be obtained. Fitting this data to the Nernst equation indicated that integral spin intensities could not be obtained because the reduction potentials for the two redox couples were isopotential (\sim -455 mV). We suggested that similar redox chemistry may limit the spin intensity of the adduct between cluster A and CO. Although CS₂ did not bind to cluster C, it inhibited reactions that occur at cluster C. CS₂ was a noncompetitive inhibitor vs CO2 in CO2 reduction and vs CO in CO oxidation. Interestingly, CS₂ appears to have a different mode of reactivity with the CODH from *R. rubrum* and is a potent competitive (with respect to CO₂) inhibitor of CO₂ reduction exhibiting a K_i of 43 μ M.¹⁰⁶

Several irreversible inhibitors of ACS have been described. Mersalyl acid, which disrupts Fe-S clusters, strongly inhibits acetyl-CoA synthesis.²³ The tryptophan-specific modification reagent, *N*-bromo-succinimide, inhibits acetyl-CoA synthesis and also modifies the cluster A EPR signal.¹⁷⁴ Phenyl glyoxal, which modifies arginine residues, is another reagent that inhibits ACS, probably by disrupting the CoA binding site.²³

C. Structural or Functional Models of the ACS Reaction

Organometallic chemistry is the foundation of ACS enzymology. Each reaction step is a separate chapter in a stimulating inorganic chemistry book with a table of contents that includes: metal-carbonyl, alkyl-metal, and acyl-metal bond formation, methyl group transfer between metals, metal-promoted carbonyl insertions or methyl migrations, metal-sulfur bond formation, and metal-catalyzed thioester formation. Nature wrote a separate book on the synthesis of catalytically active heterometallic clusters. Comprehending the catalytic, electronic, magnetic, and electrochemical properties of these clusters will require understanding these properties of heterometallic structural models and of the component metal ions in thiolate-rich coordination environments.

1. Monsanto Process

There are striking similarities between the mechanisms of biological acetyl-CoA synthesis and the Monsanto modification of the Reppe process (Figure 15) which synthesizes acetic acid from methanol and CO using a homogenous Rh catalyst $[RhI_2(CO)_2]^-$ and



Figure 15. The Monsanto process for acetate synthesis.

HI.^{185,186} This industrial process generates approximately 10^6 tons of acetic acid per year world-wide. The reaction (eq 12) is performed at 180 °C and 30 bar and provides 99% yield of acetic acid.

$$CH_3OH + CO \rightarrow CH_3COOH$$
 (12)

Both the biological and industrial processes apparently involve metal-carbonyl, methyl-metal, and acyl-metal intermediates. The Monsanto process includes (i) conversion of methanol to methyl iodide, (ii) methylation of the active Rh complex by methyl iodide, (iii) CO insertion to form an acyl-Rh complex, (iv) cleavage of the acyl-Rh bond by iodide forming acetyl iodide, and (v) hydrolysis to form acetic acid. Iodide, which serves as an acyl acceptor from the acyl-Rh complex, is analogous to CoA in the enzymatic mechanism.

2. Fe and Ni Carbonyls

One of the first steps in both the CODH and ACS mechanisms is the binding of CO to an iron site in the active site metal cluster. A variety of ironcarbonyl complexes are known. Ferrous heme-CO adducts have been well studied; the CO complex with cytochrome oxidase is responsible for the extreme toxicity of CO. Many of the mononuclear Fe carbonyl complexes that have been studied contain nonbiological ligands like phosphine and cyclopentadienyl ligands $[Fe(CO)(P(OPh)_3)(n-C_5H_5)]$, $[Fe(CO)(PPh_3)-$ (Cp)].¹⁸⁷ Iron-sulfur complexes containing CO and CH₃ moieties are also known.¹⁸⁸ An Fe(II) cysteine complex has been observed to take up CO to give Fe- $(cys)_2(CO)_2$, which may be isolated in the acid form or as a sodium salt.¹⁸⁹ Addition of ¹³CO to $[Fe_4S_4-(SPh)_4]^{3-}$ was reported to generate a ¹³C-sensitive EPR spectrum, accounting for 5-10% of the Fe.¹⁹⁰ Solutions prepared in this way contain a complex mixture of species.¹⁹¹ Other iron thiolate complexes with CO include $[Fe(cp)(CO)_2(SR)_2]^+$, $[Fe(Cp)(CO)_2(SR)_2]^+$ $(SEt_2)(CH_3)$, $[(1,3-dithiane)Fe(CO)_4]$, and $[Fe(CO)_4-$ (S(CH₂)₄)].¹⁸⁸ Reaction of 1-(methylthio)benzene-2thiol in alkaline medium with Fe(II) and CO produced [*cis*-Fe(CO)₂(CH₃S-C₆H₄-S)₂], which binds CO reversibly.¹⁹² Sulfur-bridged Fe(II) complexes containing the tetradentate N_2S_2 donor ligand (N is N,Ndimethyl-N,N'-bis(2-mercaptoethyl)ethylenediamine) react with CO reversibly to give $Fe(N_2S_2)$ -(CO)₂.¹⁹³ There is an example of intramolecular carbonyl insertion into a sulfur donor in an Fe complex that leads to the formation of derivitized ligand.194

There are many reports of nickel(I) and nickel(II) complexes that can bind CO.¹⁹⁵ When CO reacts with nickel complexes, pentacoordinate Ni^I–CO complexes are commonly formed that exhibit IR stretching frequencies over a wide range between 2026 and 1940 cm⁻¹. These values compare well with the 1995 cm⁻¹ band for the Fe–CO adduct at cluster A in ACS.¹⁷¹ It has been shown that binding of CO to the Ni^{II}– thiolate complexes [Ni(terpy)(SC₆H₅)₂(CH₃CN)] and [Ni(terpy)(*S*-2,4,6-*i*-Pr₃C₆H₂)] require a reducing agent that presumably generates Ni(I).^{196–198} A [Ni(tpttd)-(CO)]⁻ (tpttd = 2,2,11,11-tetraphenyl-1,5,8,12-tetrathiadodecane) complex was found to be paramagnetic

and gave a CO stretching vibration at 1940 cm⁻¹. The Ni complex $[Ni(NS_3tBu)]^+$ reacts with CO to give $[Ni-(NS_3tBu)CO]^+$, which was characterized by IR (the C-O stretch was at 2026 cm⁻¹) and EPR (*g* values were 2.119 and 2.008). There are also two reports of sulfur-rich mononuclear nickel complexes (NiS₄ and NiS₂N(O)₂ containing thiolate and thioether ligands) which bind to CO to give Ni-CO.^{199,200}

3. Alkyl and Acyl Complexes with Ni and Fe

There are examples also of stable methyl-nickel complexes.²⁰¹ In one of the most exciting studies, Ram and Riordan have modeled the methyl transfer from the methylated CFeSP to ACS and provided the first example of alkyl group transfer from methyl- Co^{III} to Ni(I).²⁰² They reacted CH₃-Co(dmgBF₂)py with 2 equiv of [Ni(tmc)]⁺ (tmc = 1,4,8,11-tetra-methyl-1,4,8,1-tetraazacyclotetradecane and dmgBF₂ = (difluoroboryl)dimethylglyoximato) to produce 1 equiv of the methyl-nickel complex, [Ni(tmc)Me]⁺, and 1 equiv of [Ni(tmc)]²⁺. The proposed mechanism involves the following steps (eqs 13–15). One of the Ni¹⁺ complexes undergoes sacrificial oxidation and the other one reacts with the methyl group.

$$Ni^{1+} + methyl - Co^{3+} \rightleftharpoons methyl - Co^{2+} + Ni^{2+}$$

(electron transfer initiation) (13)

methyl-
$$Co^{2+} \rightleftharpoons Co^{1+} + CH_3^{\bullet}$$
 (homolysis) (14)

$$Ni^{1+} + CH_3^{\bullet} \rightleftharpoons methyl - Ni^{2+}$$
 (radical capture) (15)

Recent studies using radical traps support the homolytic mechanism of methyl group transfer (Riordan, personal communication). Such studies suggest that the enzyme could use a similar mechanism since the methyl–Co²⁺ bond is weak; homolytic fission of methyl–Co²⁺ occurs at a rate of ~4400 s⁻¹.^{203,204} As discussed below in section E, studies with the enzyme strongly indicate that the methyl group is removed by a heterolytic mechanism (eq 16):

$$Ni^{1+} + methyl - Co^{3+} \rightleftharpoons methyl - Ni^{3+} + Co^{1+}$$

(S_N2 displacement of the methyl group) (16)

Many Ni-CH₃ complexes have been shown to undergo migratory insertion reactions when a carbonyl group is also present.¹⁹⁵ A series of studies has been performed in Holm's laboratory that mimic the ACS reaction mechanism with a mononuclear nickel complex. A nickel complex containing the tripodal ligand NS₃R [NS₃R = N(CH₂CH₂SR)₃ (R= *i*-Pr, *t*-Bu)], was reacted with MeMgCl to form a methyl-nickel intermediate.²⁰⁵ In contrast to the enzyme's mechanism, the methyl group is added as an anion. This CH₃-Ni intermediate reacts with CO to form an acyl-Ni(NS₃) complex. Reaction of Ni-acyl(NS₃tbu)⁺ complex in THF with thiol forms the thioester R'SCOMe (R = Et, CH_2Ph , Ph) in high yields. Although the system is not catalytic, chemical reactivities of these species provide credibility to the metal-centered reaction cycle of the enzyme. This reaction could have occurred either through an intermolecular nucleophilic attack of the thiol group at the nickel-acyl complex or through an intramolecular process involving a Ni-thiolate intermediate. With a second recent set of X-ray crystallographically characterized, planar nickel complexes, [Ni(bpy)- $(CH_3)(SR)$] $(SR = p-C_6H_4CH_3, 2, 6-C_6H_3(CH_3)_2, mesi$ tyl, 2,4,6,-C₆H₂(*i*-Pr)₃, and 2,6-C₆H₃Cl₂), it was shown clearly that thioester synthesis occurred by a nickelmediated intramolecular process.¹⁸⁴ Ni(bpy)(CO)(CH₃)- $(S-2,6,C_6H_3Cl_2)$ was generated with reacting an equivalent amount of CO. Further reaction of the acyl–Ni complex with CO leads to the quantitative formation of thioesters, establishing the Ni^{II}-acylthiolate complex as an intermediate in thioester formation. The reaction can be summarized by eq 17.

$$[Ni(bpy)Me(SR)] + 3CO \rightarrow RSCOMe + [N(bpy)(CO)_2] (17)$$

There are other examples of methyl-nickel formation and the carbonylation of such complexes to form acyl-nickel. The acyl-nickel complexes are generally unstable and are labile in acidic solutions.²⁰¹ Reaction of $[Ni(MeS_2)]$ (MeS₂ = *o*-(methylthio)thiophenolate¹⁻) with methyl-lithium yields a methyl-nickel complex [NMe₄][NiCH₃(MeS₂)] that reacts with CO to form a labile Ni–acyl complex ($\nu_{CO} = 1602$ cm⁻¹).¹³⁰ A Ni(I)-methyl adduct [Ni(terpy)(SAr)₂- (CH_3)]²⁺ (R = Me₂-C₆H₃, 2,4,6, I-Pr₃-C₆H₂) has been reported by Mascharak's group.¹⁹⁸ Another squareplanar $[Ni(PS)_2]^{2+}$ (PS = $Ph_2PC_2H_4SEt$, $\frac{1}{2}Ph_2PC_2H_4$ - $SC_{3}H_{6}SC_{2}H_{4}PPh_{2}$) can be reduced by Na/Hg amalgam producing $[Ni^{0}(PS_{2})]$, which reacts with methyl iodide forming [Ni(PS₂)CH₃]⁺.²⁰⁶ These Ni-methyl complexes react with CO at -60 °C to produce labile acyl complexes that lose CO at -30 °C and revert to the methyl complex. An octahedral Ni(III)-methyl species is generated by reaction of the Ni(I) complex, $[Ni(OEcBC)]^{-}$ (OEcBC = 2,3,7,8,12,13,17,18-octaethylisobacterochlorin), with methyl iodide.^{207,208} [Ni- $(acac)(PMe_3)(COMe)X]$ $(acac = acetylacetonate^{1-})$ and $[Ni(PMe_3)_2X(COMe)]$ (X = halide) were prepared by the reaction of the corresponding methylated species with CO.209,210

In reactions reminiscent of the CO/acetyl-CoA exchange reaction catalyzed by ACS, the squareplanar Ni^{II}–acyl dithiocarbamate complexes, Ni^{II}-(COR)(S₂CNR'₂)(PMe₃) (R = Me₃SiCH₂, Me_ePhCCH₂; R' = Me, Et, I-Pr) participate in CO exchange reactions with [NiRCl(PMe₃)₂] complexes to give [NiR(S₂CNR'₂)(PMe₃)] and Ni(COR)Cl(PMe₃)₂].^{211,212} Mononuclear nickel(bipyridyl)thiometallacyclopropane reacts with CO to give a cyclic thioester, i.e., γ -thiobutyrolactone.²¹³ In this reaction, the insertion of CO into the Ni–S or Ni–C bond generates thiolactone (thioester) by reductive elimination. We consider it a strong possibility that generation of acetyl–CoA occurs by a reductive elimination mechanism.

Sellmann et al. recently synthesized [Ni($S_4C_3Me_2$)] complexes ($S_4C_3Me_2 = 1,3$ -bis[2-(mercaptophenyl)-thio]-2,2-dimethyl-2-propane²⁻) (complex 1) that can be reduced by Na/Hg to yield a trinuclear complex.²¹⁴ Reaction of the trinuclear complex with ligands like pyridine and trimethylphosphine yielded a mono-

nuclear complex $[Ni(S_2C_3Me_2)(L)]$ (L = Py or Pme₃) (S₂C₃Me₂ = 1-[2-(mercaptophenyl)thio]-2,2-dimethylpropyl^{2–}) that reacts with CO to yield a cyclic thioester S₂C₃Me₂CO (2,3-benzo-6,6-dimethyl-8-oxo-1,4 dithiacyclooctane) and Ni(CO)₄. When L was PMe₃, they could isolate and characterize the intermediate acyl-Ni(II) thiolato complex $[Ni(S_2C_3-Me_2-$ CO)(PMe₃)]. The nickel center in this complex apparently functions to mediate the two-electron transfer reactions and to facilitate acyl group formation.²⁰¹

complex
$$1 \rightarrow \text{Ni-alkyl} \rightarrow \text{Ni-acyl} \rightarrow$$

complex $1 + \text{thioester}$ (18)

net reaction:

$$S_4C_3Me_2H_2 + CO \rightarrow S_2C_3Me_2CO + S_2H_2$$
 (19)

There are also examples of methyl-iron complexes. Alkyliron(III) porphyrin complexes have been synthesized and characterized using NMR spectroscopy.²¹⁵ In the iron phosphine complex containing both a methyl and a carbonyl group, $[(\eta^5-\text{Cp})\text{Fe}(\text{CO})_2-\text{Me}]$, a migratory insertion reaction to form a Feacyl complex does not occur.¹⁸⁸

4. Bimetallic Models of the ACS Active Site

Clusters A and C are both bimetallic clusters containing nickel and iron. There are a few relevant Ni/Fe–S heterobimetallic models. One example is a tetranuclear complex containing a square-planar [Ni^{II}(N₂S₂)] flanked by thiolate bridged square pyramidal Fe²⁺ ions, {[Ni(BME-DACO)FeCl]₂(μ Cl₂)} (BME-DACO = *N*,*N*-bis(2-mercaptoethyl)-1,5-diazacyclononane).²¹⁶ A similar example is a five-coordinate Fe(II) ion with two double and one single thiolate ion bridged to a square-planar Ni(II) center, [Ni-(dmpn)]₃Fe]²⁺ (dmpnH₂ = *N*,*N*-dimethyl-*N*,*N*-bis(2-mercaptoethyl)-1,3-diaminopropane).²¹⁷ No spectroscopic studies have been reported on these complexes for comparison with biological centers.

There are some relevant functional bimetallic models containing metals other than Ni and Fe. A heterobimetallic complex containing methyl–Zr and Mo–CO undergoes further carbonylation to form an acetyl complex, $[Cp_2Zr(C(O)Me(\mu-OC)_2Mo(CO)_2Cp]$.²¹⁸ Reaction of (methyl)Mn(CO)₅ with a Fe–CO complex yields a heterobimetallic bridging complex, $[Cp(CO)-Fe(\mu-C(O)CH_3)(\mu-PPh_2)Mn(CO)_4]$.²¹⁹ In this complex, the acetyl group bridges the Fe and Mn centers with the acetyl carbon attached to Fe and the oxygen bound to Mn. The synthesis, structure, and mechanism of formation of $[Cp(CO)Fe(\mu-C(O)-p-tolyl)(\mu-CO)Mo(NO)Cp]$, containing a rare π -bound μ -acyl complex has been reported.²²⁰

5. Is a Bimetallic System Better in a Chemical Biomimetic?

The idea of using binuclear complexes for ligand activation has been recognized.^{221,222} Understanding the properties of heterobimetallic catalysts would help explain how Ni and Fe cooperate in the various steps of acetyl-CoA synthesis. Both hetero- and homonuclear bimetallic complexes without metal—metal bonds are being studied.^{223–225} In these complexes, two or more metals are bridged by a common

ligand. The joint action of two metal centers could enhance the activation of an organic substrate by several mechanisms. Bimetallic systems can provide enhanced reaction rates, better selectivity, and higher turnover numbers and can offer enhanced stability and integrity during a reaction. The improved properties of the bimetallic systems are primarily due to the synergistic effect of the two metal centers, based on their electronic distribution and site specificity. A simple view is that a bimetallic system should be able to do at least twice as many things as a mononuclear one. This view is supported by studies of ligand substitution reactions. In addition, bimetallic systems exhibit "heterosite reactivity", e.g., the discrete properties of each metal site in a bridged complex can exhibit different reaction types or modes. For example, different phosphine ligands substitute CO on different metal atoms in $H_2FeRu_3(CO)_{13}$ depending on their size and basicity.²²⁶ In the heterometallic RuCo₂(CO)₁₃ complex, Ru reacts with H₂ and Co reacts with acetylene.²²⁷

An example of catalytic enhancement by Lewis acid activation that may be relevant to CODH and ACS is provided by studies of the octahedral metal complex $[MeFeW(CO)_9^{2-}]^{228}$ A pronounced effect on a methyl/CO migratory insertion reaction was offered by the heterobimetallic MeFeW(CO) $_{9}^{-}$ relative to $MeFe(CO)_4^-$. The heterobimetallic system apparently furnishes an internal, readily available transition metal-based Lewis acid that accelerates the migratory insertion process by interacting at the acyl oxygen site. In the same study, although $MeFe(CO)_4^$ did not react with CO₂, the bimetallic assembly readily complexed CO₂ to yield MeC(O)OW(CO)₅-. Similarly, when the bimetallic complex was reacted with CS₂, a heterobimetallic μ -Me-CS₂FeW(CO)₈⁻ was produced. The rate of hydroformylation catalyzed by a Zr-Rh heterobimetallic catalyst was enhanced apparently by Lewis acid activation of CO by Zr.²²⁹ A series of complexes, $Cp_2M(\mu-PPh_2)_2M'$ -(H)(CO)PPh₃, containing Zr and Rh have been shown to catalyze the hydroformylation reaction of 1-hexene at rates that are slower than the monometallic Rh complex but with higher product selectivity.²³⁰ That the catalyst was quantitatively recovered after the reaction indicates that the heterobimetallic complex offers an integral catalytic system.

D. Why are Ni and Fe-S Used in the ACS Active Site?

Among transition metals of the first-row, nickel has a preferred ability to form organometallic complexes containing CO and alkyl groups.²³¹ This could be an important property since one role of nickel in cluster A is to accept and bind a methyl group from the CFeSP. A nickel site is better suited for acylation because of its likely planar geometry, possible coordinative unsaturativity, and its relatively stronger nucleophilic nature to accept CO by migratory insertion. Although an Fe site at Center A is the CO acceptor, it is possible that during the CO migratory insertion, the acyl group is formed at Ni and could include a transitory complex in which CO and the methyl group bind to the same metal.

It is clear that iron plays an important role in catalysis by ACS since a ferrous component of cluster A binds CO. Another possible role for the Fe-S component of cluster A is to provide a rapid innersphere electron transport pathway to facilitate some of the reactions that could presumably occur at a mononuclear nickel complex. For example, the Holm model complexes are not catalytic because, at the end of the reaction sequence, Ni(0) forms, precipitates and is catalytically inactive. If a second redox-active metal had been present to act as an electron acceptor, possibly Ni(I) could have been formed to reenter the reaction cycle.

E. Comparison of the Models with the Enzyme

One major difference between the present models and ACS is the mechanism of methyl group transfer from methyl-Co to Ni. In the relevant model chemistry, the methyl group appears to undergo homolytic scission to leave as a methyl radical; in the enzyme, the methyl group appears to undergo nucleophilic displacement. There are several experiments that favor the heterolytic mechanism for the enzyme. The first argument is that chiral CHTD-H₄folate is converted to acetyl-CoA with retention of configuration.²³² Chiral acetyl-CoA also retains stereochemical integrity (retention) during the exchange reaction between CO and acetyl-CoA.²³³ These experiments are consistent with one inversion of configuration associated with conversion of CH₃-H₄folate to methyl-CFeSP and another inversion occurring in the transfer of the methyl group to CODH. Clean inversion of configuration in a reaction is often used as an argument for a S_N2 displacement (heterolytic) mechanism since most radical reactions occur with scrambling of the stereochemistry. A second argument is that methyl-Co bound to the CFeSP appears to be protected from homolytic fission since a solution of methylated CFeSP (CH_3 - Co^{3+}) does not undergo homolysis or conversion to CH_3-Co^{2+} even after extensive (over 4 h) incubation at -620 mV potential in an electrochemical cell.²³⁴ Finke argued that homolysis of methyl-Co is avoided in enzyme reactions because the CH₃-Co³⁺/CH₃-Co²⁺ couple is too negative to be reached by biochemically relevant electron donors (<1.0 V vs NHE).²⁰⁴ The third argument is based on stopped-flow studies of the methyl group transfer.¹⁷⁶ When CODH was rapidly reacted with the methylated CFeSP, Co¹⁺ was generated at a rate that mirrored the rate of methyl-Co³⁺ decay. A mechanism involving homolysis of methyl-Co³⁺ followed by one electron reduction to Co¹⁺ was clearly ruled out because the rate of Co²⁺ reduction was found to be \sim 20-fold slower than the rate of Co¹⁺ formation in the methyl transfer reaction.

Reactions of functional models of the ACS reaction, like the enzyme, involve metal—CO, metal—methyl, and metal—acyl intermediates that can undergo either intra- or intermolecular thioester formation. However, all the chemistry is shown to occur on the single nickel metal site, whereas, in the enzyme, a bimetallic mechanism has been established.

Study of the models has provided important insight into the ACS mechanism. In a typical organometallic acylation reaction, which is also shown by nickel model systems, the following features are observed: (a) groups undergoing insertion or migration are

adjacent (*cis*) to each other in the coordination sphere of the metal, (b) a vacant coordination site is created for the forward reaction and is important to drive the reaction by the next incoming substrate or ligand, (c) the incoming ligand occupies a coordination site *cis* to the newly formed acyl group, (d) although alkyl migration and CO insertion have both observed, the former is more common. Regarding the mechanism of acyl formation, in a classic study, stereochemical analysis at the metal site could distinguish between methyl migration that will lead to inversion, vs CO insertion, resulting in retention.²³⁵ Mononuclear nickel complexes can undergo intramolecular insertion to form acyl complexes and even thioesters. However, the reaction is not catalytic due to disintegration of the Ni complex itself.

F. Future Studies

Future mechanistic studies of CODH and ACS are expected to play a major role in understanding how organometallic catalysis takes place in biology. A major effort is underway to characterize the metal-C bond in the acyl-ACS complex. This will help clarify whether the carbonyl group inserts into a metal-Ni bond or if the methyl group migrates to an ironcarbonyl site. It is not understood how the extraordinary reaction between the methylated CFeSP and ACS occur. In this reaction, the enzyme-bound cobamide and the Ni–X–FeS cluster must interact to accomplish the methyl transfer reaction. It would be important to identify whether or not a metal-SCoA bond is an intermediate in acetyl-CoA synthesis. This experiment should establish whether thioester formation occurs by a reductive elimination mechanism.

CODH appears to be involved in generation of an electrochemical potential across the bacterial membrane to allow for CO-dependent ATP formation. How this occurs is not clear; for example, is CODH also a proton pump? It is clear that CODH releases protons and electrons. It will be important to determine at what stages in the catalytic cycle they are released and if they are coupled. Another bioenergetic principle that needs further elucidation is how binding energy is translated in to synthesis of the acetyl-CoA thioester bond.

A number of mechanistic questions could be answered by obtaining a three-dimensional structure of CODH and ACS. These studies are underway in several laboratories. A variety of questions involving the structural and functional importance of certain amino acids and metal clusters could then be answered and more focused questions could be posed. Future studies on the structure and function of CODH may rely on the availability of a genetic system to express site-directed mutants of CODH/ ACS. At present, there is not a genetic system available for the acetogens although important strides are paving the way for the development of such a system.²³⁶

It is important to establish structural and functional models of the CODH and ACS reactions. The synthesis and study of heterobimetallic bridged complexes containing Ni and Fe-S clusters²³⁷ will greatly enhance our understanding of this fascinating onecarbon, ancient chemistry.

V. Acknowledgments

We thank the postdoctors (Asma El Kasmi, Scott Harder, Wei-Ping Lu, Jennifer Runquist, and Javier Seravalli), graduate students (Carol Gorst, Saurabh Menon, Eisuke Murakami, David Roberts, Jacqueline Roberts, Iunia Schiau, and Shaving Zhao), and a technician (Lifei Liu) who have studied the pathway of acetogenesis in Ragsdale's laboratory. We are grateful for the opportunity to work with collaborators (Chao-Lin Fan, Joshua Telser, Brian Hoffman; Paul Lindahl, Eckard Münck; Vincent Huynh; Di Qiu, Tom Spiro; Tzanko Doukov, John Stezowski; Peter Jablonski, Greg Ferry; Alyssa Smith, John McCracken; Michael Johnson) who have been involved in spectroscopic and crystallographic studies on the acetogenic and methanogenic CODH/ACS. I (Ragsdale) am thankful to Lars Ljungdahl and Harland Wood for the opportunity to work under their direction as a graduate student and postdoctor, respectively, learning the field of acetogenesis. We thank the Department of Energy and the National Institutes of Health for their continued support of research on the mechanistic enzymology of acetogenesis and methanogenesis. We are grateful to Harold Drake, Greg Ferry, David Grahame, Paul Lindahl, Lars Ljungdahl, Paul Ludden, Ortwin Meyer, and Hans Schlegel for participating in thoughtful discussions on the nomenclature for CODH and ACS and their redox clusters. I am thankful to Greg Ferry, David Grahame, Ganesh Kumar, Paul Ludden, Pradip Mascharak, Ortwin Meyer, Eckard Münck, and Charlie Riordan for supplying preprints and unpublished material.

VI. Literature Cited

- (1) Ragsdale, S. W. In Acetogenesis; Drake, H. L., Ed.; Chapman and Hall: New York, 1994.
- (2) Hausinger, R. P. Biochemistry of nickel; Plenum Press: New York, 1993.
- (3) Cammack, R. In Bioinorganic catalysis; Reedijk, J., Ed.; Marcel Dekker, Inc.: New York, 1993.
- (4) Koloweicz, A. F. Prog. Inorg. Chem. 1994, 41, 493–597.
 (5) Kovacs, J. A. Adv. Bioinorg. Chem. 1993, 9, 173–218.
- (6) Halcrow, M. A.; Christou, G. Chem. Rev. 1994, 94, 2421-2476.
- (7) Ferry, J. G. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 1995, 49, 305-333.
- (8) Koch, A. L.; Schmidt, T. M. J. Mol. Evol. 1991, 33, 297-304.
- (9) Wächtershäuser, G. Prog. Biophys. Mol. Biol. 1992, 58, 85-201.
- (10) Sundaresh, C. S.; Beegen, H.; Shenoy, B. C.; Wall, J. S.; Kumar, G. K. Manuscript submitted.
- (11) Xia, J. Q.; Sinclair, J. F.; Baldwin, T. O.; Lindahl, P. A. *Biochemistry* **1996**, *35*, 1965–1971. (12) Ragsdale, S. W.; Ljungdahl, L. G.; DerVartanian, D. V. J.
- Bacteriol. 1983, 155, 1224-1237
- (13) Diekert, G.; Thauer, R. K. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 1980, 7, 187-
- (14) Diekert, G. B.; Graf, E. G.; Thauer, R. K. Arch. Microbiol. 1979, 122, 117-120.
- (15) Drake, H. L.; Hu, S.-I.; Wood, H. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1980, 255, 7174-7180.
- (16) Ragsdale, S. W.; Clark, J. E.; Ljungdahl, L. G.; Lundie, L. L.; Drake, H. L. J. Biol. Chem. **1983**, 258, 2364–2369. (17) Diekert, G.; Ritter, M. FEBS Lett. **1983**, 151, 41–44.
- (18) Kerby, R. L.; Hong, S. S.; Ensign, S. A.; Coppoc, L. J.; Ludden, P. W.; Roberts, G. P. *J. Bacteriol.* 1992, *174*, 5284–5294.
- (19) Fox, J. D.; Kerby, R. L.; Roberts, G. P.; Ludden, P. W. J. Bacteriol. 1996, 178, 1515–1524.
- (20) Xia, J. Q.; Lindahl, P. A. Biochemistry 1995, 34, 6037-6042.
- (21) Xia, J. Q.; Dong, J.; Wang, S. K.; Scott, R. A.; Lindahl, P. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 7065–7070.
- (22) Xia, J. Q.; Lindahl, P. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 483-484
- (23) Ragsdale, S. W.; Wood, H. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1985, 260, 3970-3977.
- (24) Terlesky, K. C.; Nelson, M. J. K.; Ferry, J. G. J. Bacteriol. 1986, 168. 1053-1058.

- (25) Grahame, D. A.; Stadtman, T. C. J. Biol. Chem. 1987, 262, 3706-3712.
- (26) Abbanat, D. R.; Ferry, J. G. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1991, 88, 3272-3276. (27) Maupin-Furlow, J. A.; Ferry, J. G. J. Bacteriol. 1996, 178, 340-
- 346. (28) Krzycki, J. A.; Mortenson, L. E.; Prince, R. C. J. Biol. Chem.
- **1989**, *264*, 7217-7221. (29) DeMoll, E.; Grahame, D. A.; Harnly, J. M.; Tsai, L.; Stadtman,
- T. C. J. Bacteriol. 1987, 169, 3916-3920.
- (30) Jetten, M. S. M.; Hagen, W. R.; Pierik, A. J.; Stams, A. J. M.; Zehnder, A. J. B. *Eur. J. Biochem.* **1990**. (31) Jetten, M. S. M.; Stams, A. J. M.; Zehnder, A. J. B. FEBS Lett.

- (31) Jetten, M. S. M.; Stams, A. J. W., Zennuer, A. J. D. P. 200 Ext. **1989**, *181*, 437–441.
 (32) Jetten, M. S. M.; Hagen, W. R.; Pierik, A. J.; Stams, A. J. M.; Zehnder, A. J. B. *Eur. J. Biochem.* **1991**, *195*, 385–391.
 (33) Krzycki, J. A.; Zeikus, J. G. *J. Bacteriol.* **1984**, *158*, 231–237.
 (34) Eggen, R. I. L.; Geerling, A. C. M.; Jetten, M. S. M.; de Vos, W. M. J. Biol. Chem. **1991**, *266*, 6883–6887.
 (35) Carbone D. A. L. Biol. Chem. **1901**, *266*, 22227–22233.
- (35) Grahame, D. A. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 22227–22233.
 (36) Grahame, D. A. Biochemistry 1993, 32, 10786–10793.
- (37) Grahame, D. A.; Demoll, E. Biochemistry 1995, 34, 4617-4624.
- (38) Abbanat, D. R.; Ferry, J. G. J. Bacteriol. 1990, 172, 7145-7150.
- Lu, W.-P.; Jablonski, P. E.; Rasche, M.; Ferry, J. G.; Ragsdale, S. W. *J. Biol. Chem.* **1994**, *269*, 9736–9742. (39)
- (40) Grahame, D. A.; DeMoll, E. J. Biol. Chem. 1996, 271, 8352-8358.
- (41) Meyer, O.; Frunzke, K.; Mörsdorf, G. In Microbial growth on C₁ compounds; Murrell, J. C., Kelly, D. P., Eds.; Intercept Ltd.: Andover, U.K., 1993.
- (42) Meyer, O.; Rhode, M. In Microbial growth on C1 compounds; Crawford, R. L., Hanson, R. S., Eds.; American Society for Microbiology: Washington, D.C., 1984.
- (43) Johnson, J. L.; Rajagopalan, K. V.; Meyer, O. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1990, 283, 542-545.
- (44) Meyer, O.; Jacobitz, S.; Kruger, B. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 1986, *39*, 161–179.
- (45) Meyer, O. In Microbial gas metabolism, mechanistic, metabolic, and biotechnological aspects; Poole, R. K.; Dow, C. S., Eds.; Academic Press: London, 1985.
- (46) Bray, R. C.; George, G. N.; Lange, R.; Meyer, O. Biochem. J. 1983, 211, 687-694.
- (47) Meyer, O.; Schlegel, H. G. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 1983, 37, 277-31Ő.
- (48) Meyer, O.; Frunzke, K.; Gadkari, D.; Jacobitz, S.; Hugendieck, I.; Kraut, M. *FEMS Microbiol. Rev.* **1990**, *87*, 253–260.
- (49) Hugendieck, I.; Meyer, O. Arch. Microbiol. 1992, 157, 301–304.
 (50) Black, G. W.; Lyons, C. M.; Williams, E.; Colby, J.; Kehoe, M.; O'Reilly, C. FEMS Microbiol. Lett 1990, 58, 249–254.
 (51) Schubel, U.; Kraut, M.; Mörsdorf, G.; Meyer, O. J. Bacteriol.
- **1995**, *177*, 2197–2203. (52) Pearson, D. M.; Oreilly, C.; Colby, J.; Black, G. W. *Bba*-
- Bioenergetics 1994, 1188, 432–438. Kerby, R. L.; Ludden, P. W.; Roberts, G. P. J. Bacteriol. 1995, (53) 177, 2241-2244.
- (54) Ensign, S. A.; Ludden, P. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 18395-18403
- (55) Bonam, D.; Ludden, P. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1987, 262, 2980-2987. (56) Shelver, D.; Kerby, R. L.; He, Y. P.; Roberts, G. P. J. Bacteriol.
- 1995, 177, 2157-2163
- (57) Ensign, S. A.; Campbell, M. J.; Ludden, P. W. Biochemistry 1990, 29, 2162-2168.
- (58) Ensign, S. A.; Bonam, D.; Ludden, P. W. Biochemistry 1989, 28, 4968
- (59) Bartholomew, G. W.; Alexander, M. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 1979, 37, 932-937.
- (60) Kumar, M.; Lu, W.-P.; Ragsdale, S. W. Biochemistry 1994, 33, 9769-9777.
- (61) Seravalli, J.; Kumar, M.; Lu, W. P.; Ragsdale, S. W. Biochemistry 1995, 34, 7879-7888.
- (62) Beijerinck, M.; van Delden, A. Proceedings of the Section of *Sciences Kor*; Akademie van Wetenschappen: Amsterdam, 1903; Vol. 5, pp 389–413.
- Kaserer, H. Zentralbl. Bakteriol., II Abt. **1906**, *16*, 681–696. Lantzsch, K. Zentralbl. Bakteriol., II Abt. **1922**, *57*. (63)
- (64)
- (65) Zavarzin, G. A.; Nozhevnikova, A. N. Microbiol. Ecol. 1977, 3, 305 - 326
- Uffen, R. L. J. Bacteriol. 1983, 155, 956-965. (66)
- (67) Colby, J.; Dalton, H.; Whittenbury, R. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. **1979**, *33*, 481–517
- (68) Daniel, S. L.; Hsu, T.; Dean, S. I.; Drake, H. L. J. Bacteriol. 1990, 172, 4464-4471.
- (69) Kerby, R.; Zeikus, J. G. Curr. Microbiol. 1983, 8, 27-30.
- Yagi, T. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1959, 30, 194-195.
- (71) Meyer, O.; Fiebig, K. In Gas Enzymology; Degn, H., Cox, R. P., Toftlund, H., Eds.; D. Reidel: Dordrecht, The Netherlands, 1985.
- (72) Diekert, G. B.; Thauer, R. K. J. Bacteriol. 1978, 136, 597-606.
- Cotton, F. A. Prog. Inorg. Chem. 1976, 21, 1. (73)
- Crabtree, R. H. The Organometallic Chemistry of the Transition Metals, John Wiley: New York, 1988. (74)

2538 Chemical Reviews, 1996, Vol. 96, No. 7

- (75) Lukehart, C. M. Fundamental Transition Metal Organometallic Chemistry; Brooks/Cole: Monterey, CA, 1985.
- (76) Ford, P. A.; Rokicki, A. Adv. Organometal. Chem. 1988, 28, 139. (77) Seetz, J. W. F. L.; Rol, R.; Akkerman, O. S.; Bikelhaupt, F. Synthesis 1983, 721.
- (78)Vol'pin, M. E.; Kolomnikov, I. S.; Lobeeva, T. S. Bull. Acad. Sci. USSR, Div. Chem. Sci. 1969, 1945.
- (79) Behr, A. Carbon dioxide activation by metal complexes; VCH: Weinheim, 1988.
- (80) Kumar, M.; Lu, W.-P.; Liu, L.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 11646-11647.
- (81) Ballou, D. P. Methods Enzymol. 1978, 54, 85-93.
- (a) Danderson, M. E.; DeRose, V. J.; Hoffman, B. M.; Lindahl, P. A. J. Inorg. Biochem. 1993, 51, Abstract B149.
 (83) Ragsdale, S. W.; Ljungdahl, L. G.; DerVartanian, D. V. Biochem.
- Biophys. Res. Commun. 1982, 108, 658-663.
- (84) Lindahl, P. A.; Münck, E.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1990, 265, 3873–3879.
- (85) Spangler, N. J.; Lindahl, P. A.; Bandarian, V.; Ludden, P. J. Biol. *Chem.* **1996**, *271*, 7973–7977. (86) Lindahl, P. A.; Ragsdale, S. W.; Münck, E. *J. Biol. Chem.* **1990**,
- 265, 3880-3888.
- (87) Ensign, S. A.; Hyman, M. R.; Ludden, P. W. Biochemistry 1989, 28, 4973-4979.
- (88) Stephens, P. J.; McKenna, M.-C.; Ensign, S. A.; Bonam, D.; Ludden, P. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 16347–16350.
 (89) Kumar, M.; Lu, W.-P.; Smith, A.; Ragsdale, S. W.; McCracken,
- J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 2939-2940.
- (90) Hu, Z. G.; Spangler, N. J.; Anderson, M. E.; Xia, J. Q.; Ludden, P. W.; Lindahl, P. A.; Münck, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 830 - 845
- (91) Qiu, D.; Kumar, M.; Ragsdale, S. W.; Spiro, T. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 2653-2654.
- Qiu, D.; Kumar, M.; Ragsdale, S. W.; Spiro, T. G. J. Am. Chem. (92)Soc. 1996, in press.
- (93) Tan, G. O.; Ensign, S. A.; Ciurli, S.; Scott, M. J.; Hedman, B.; Holm, R. H.; Ludden, P. W.; Korszun, Z. R.; Stephens, P. J.; Hodgson, K. O. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **1992**, *89*, 4427– 4431.
- (94) Kent, T. A.; Dreyer, J.-L.; Kennedy, M. C.; Huynh, B. H.; Emptage, M. H.; Beinert, H.; Münck, E. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1982, 79, 1096-1100.
- (95) Beinert, H.; Kennedy, M. C. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 1989, *186*, 5–15.
 (96) Ciurli, S.; Carrié, M.; Weigel, J. A.; Carney, M. J.; Stack, T. D. P.; Papaefthymiou, G. C.; Holm, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112. 2654–2664.
- (97) Bott, M.; Thauer, R. K. Z. Naturforsch. 1989, 44, 392-396.
- (98) Thauer, R. K.; Fuchs, G.; Käufer, B.; Schnitker, U. Eur. J. Biochem. 1974, 45, 343–349.
- (99) Ragsdale, S. W.; Lindahl, P. A.; Münck, E. J. Biol. Chem. 1987, *262*, 14289–14297
- (100) Ragsdale, S. W.; Ljungdahl, L. G. Arch. Microbiol. 1984, 139, 361-365
- (101) Roberts, J. R.; Lu, W.-P.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Bacteriol. 1992, 174, 4667-4676.
- (102) Shanmugasundaram, T.; Wood, H. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1992, 267, 897 - 900
- (103) Lu, W. P.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 3554-3564 (104) Bacterial Respiration and Photosynthesis; Jones, C. W., Ed.;
- Thomas Nelson and Sons, Ltd.: Hong Kong, 1982; Vol. 5. (105) Riester, J.; Zumft, W. G.; Kronek, P. M. H. *Eur. J. Biochem.*
- 1989, 178, 751-762.
- (106) Ensign, S. A. Biochemistry 1995, 34, 5372-5381.
- (107) Gorst, C. M. Ph.D., University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee, 1991. (108) Hyman, M. R.; Ensign, S. A.; Arp, D. J.; Ludden, P. W. Biochemistry 1989, 28, 6821–6826.
- (109) Anderson, M. E.; Lindahl, P. A. Biochemistry 1994, 33, 8702-
- 8711. (110) Morton, T. A. Ph.D., University of Georgia, 1991.
- (111) Raybuck, S. A.; Bastian, N. R.; Orne-Johnson, W. H.; Walsh, C. T. *Biochemistry* 1988, *27*, 7698–7702.
- (112) Diekert, G.; Hansch, M.; Conrad, R. Arch. Microbiol. 1984, 138, 224
- (113) Anderson, M. E.; DeRose, V. J.; Hoffman, B. M.; Lindahl, P. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1993, 115, 12204–12205.
 (114) Kumar, M.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 11004
- 11604 11605
- (115) Singelton, E.; Oosthuizen, H. E. Adv. Organometal. Chem. 1983, 22. 209-310.
- (116) Ugi, I. Isonitrile Chemistry: Organic Chemistry, Academic Press: New York, 1971
- (117) Ruckpaul, K. J.; Scheler, W.; Jung, F. Acta Biol. Med. Ger. 1972, 28, 751.
- (118) Reichmann, L. M.; Annaev, B.; Belova, V. S.; Rogentev, E. G. Nature 1972, 237, 31-32.
- (119) Olson, J. G.; Gibson, Q. H. J. Biol. Chem. 1971, 246, 5241–5253.
 (120) Olson, J. G.; Gibson, Q. H. J. Biol. Chem. 1972, 247, 1713–1726.
- (121) Pauling, L. Nature 1964, 203, 182–183.
 (122) Zhou, J.; Holm, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 11353– 11354.

- (123) Ciurli, S.; Yu, S.-B.; Holm, R. H.; Srivastava, K. K. P.; Münck, E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 8169-8171
- (124) Ciurli, S.; Ross, P. K.; Scott, M. J.; Yu, S.-B.; Holm, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 5415–5423.
- (125) Zhou, J.; Scott, M. J.; Hu, Z.; Peng, G.; Münck, E.; Holm, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 10843-10854.
- (126) Srivastava, K. K. P.; Surerus, K. K.; Conover, R. C.; Johnson, M. K.; Park, J.-B.; Adams, M. M. W.; Münck, E. Inorg. Chem. **1993**, *32*, 927-936.
- (127) Parshall, G. Homogenous Catalysis; Wiley-Interscience: New York, 1980.
- (128) Laine, R. M.; Crawford, E. J. J. Mol. Catal. 1988, 44, 357.
- (129) Sweet, J. R.; Graham, W. A. G. Organometallics 1982, 1, 1726.
- (130) Lu, Z.; White, C.; Rheinold, A. L.; Crabtree, R. H. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1993, 32, 92–94.
- (131) Lu, Z.; Crabtree, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 3994–3998.
 (132) Royer, E. Compt. Rend. 1870, 70, 731–732.
- (133) Amariglio, A.; Lakdhar, L.; Amariglio, H. J. Catal. 1983, 81, 247.
 (134) Turner, S. Chem.-Tech. 1985, 14, 106.
- (135) Ulman, M.; Aurian-Blajeni, B.; Halmann, M. Chemtech 1987, April, 235-239.
- (136) Hammouche, M.; Lexa, D.; Momenteau, M.; Savéant, J.-M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 8455-8466.
- (137) Collin, J.-P.; Sauvage, J.-P. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1989, 93, 245-268. (138) Fujita, E.; Creutz, C.; Sutin, N.; Brunschwig, B. S. Inorg. Chem.
- 1993, 32, 2657.
- (139) Sakaki, S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 2055. (140) Balasz, G. B.; Anson, F. C. J. Electroanal. Chem. Interfacial
- Electrochem. 1992, 322, 325.
- (141) Beley, M.; Collin, J.-P.; Ruppert, R.; Sauvage, J.-P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 7461-7467.
- (142) Collin, J.-P.; Jouaiti, A.; Sauvage, J. P. Inorg. Chem. 1988, 27, 1986.
- (143) Gangi, D. A.; Durand, R. R. J. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1986, 697.
- (144) Schmidt, M. H.; Miskeley, G. M.; Lewis, N. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1990**, *112*, 3240.
- (145) Abba, F.; De Santis, G.; Fabbrizzi, L.; Licchelli, M.; Lanfredi, A. M. M.; Pallavicini, P.; Poggi, A.; Ugozzoli, F. *Inorg. Chem.* **1994**, 33. 1366.
- (146) Arana, C.; Yan, S.; Kesharavez, K.-M.; Potts, K. T.; Abruna, H. D. Inorg. Chem. **1992**, 31, 3680. (147) Smith, C. I.; Crayston, J. A.; Hay, R. W. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton
- Trans. 1993, 3267.
- (148) Ogura, K. Nippon Kagaku Kaishi **1988**, 109, 1134–1140; Chem. Abstr. **1988**, 109, 151868j.
- (149) Zagal, J. H. Coord. Chem. Rev. 1992, 119, 89-136.
- (150) Aresta, M.; Quaranta, E.; Tommasi, I. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1988, 450-452.
- (151) Tezuka, M.; Yajima, T.; Tsuchiya, A.; Matsumoto, Y.; Uchida, Y.; Hidai, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1982, 104.
- (152) Bhugun, I.; Lexa, D.; Savéant, J.-M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 1769-1776.
- (153) Yamamoto, I.; Saiki, T.; Liu, S.-M.; Ljungdahl, L. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1983, 258, 1826-1832
- (154) Grice, N.; Kao, S. C.; Pettit, R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1979, 101, 1697.
- (155) Barker, H. A.; Kamen, M. D. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1945, 31, 219-225
- (156) Pezacka, E.; Wood, H. G. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1984, 81, 6261-6265.
- (157) Drake, H. L.; Hu, S.-I.; Wood, H. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1981, 256, 11137-11144.
- (158) Hu, S.-I.; Drake, H. L.; Wood, H. G. J. Bacteriol. 1982, 149, 440-448.
- (159) Ragsdale, S. W. CRC Crit. Rev. Biochem. Mol. Biol. 1991, 26, 261-300.
- (160) Fuchs, G. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 1986, 39, 181-213.
- (161) Lapado, J.; Whitman, W. B. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1990, 87. 5598-5602
- (162) Fan, C.; Gorst, C. M.; Ragsdale, S. W.; Hoffman, B. M. Biochemistry 1991, 30, 431-435
- (163) Ragsdale, S. W.; Ljungdahl, L. G.; DerVartanian, D. V. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1983, 115, 658-665.
- (164)Terlesky, K. C.; Barber, M. J.; Aceti, D. J.; Ferry, J. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1987, 262, 15392–15395.
- (165) Gorst, C. M.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1991, 266, 20687-20693
- (166)Shin, W.; Lindahl, P. A. Biochemistry 1992, 31, 12870-12875. (167)Tesler, J.; Benecky, M. J.; Adams, M. W. W.; Mortenson, L. E.;
- Hoffman, B. M. J. Biol. Chem. 1987, 263, 6589-6594. (168) Conover, R. C.; Park, J.-B.; Adams, M. W. W.; Johnson, M. K.
- J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 4562-4564 (169) Cramer, S. P.; Eidsness, M. K.; Pan, W.-H.; Morton, T. A.;
- Ragsdale, S. W.; DerVartanian, D. V.; Ljungdahl, L. G.; Scott, R. A. Inorg. Chem. **1987**, 26, 2477–2479. (170) Bastian, N. R.; Diekert, G.; Niederhoffer, E. G.; Teo, B.-K.;
- Walsh, C. P.; Orme-Johnson, W. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 5581-5582.

- (171) Kumar, M.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 8713-8715.
- (172) Qiu, D.; Kumar, M.; Ragsdale, S. W.; Spiro, T. G. Science 1994, *264*, 817–819.
- (173) Ragsdale, S. W.; Wood, H. G.; Antholine, W. E. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1985, 82, 6811–6814.
- (174) Shanmugasundaram, T.; Ragsdale, S. W.; Wood, H. G. BioFactors 1988, 1, 147-152.
- Grahame, D. A.; Khangulov, S.; Demoll, E. Biochemistry 1996, (175)35, 593-600.
- (176) Kumar, M.; Qiu, D.; Spiro, T. G.; Ragsdale, S. W. Science 1995, 270, 628–630.
- (177) Lu, W.-P.; Harder, S. R.; Ragsdale, S. W. J. Biol. Chem. 1990, 265, 3124-3133.
- (178) Pezacka, E.; Wood, H. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1988, 263, 16000-16006.
- (179) Pezacka, E.; Wood, H. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1986, 261, 1609–1615.
 (180) Hu, S.-I.; Pezacka, E.; Wood, H. G. J. Biol. Chem. 1984, 259,
- 8892-8897.
- (181) Ramer, S. E.; Raybuck, S. A.; Orme-Johnson, W. H.; Walsh, C. T. Biochemistry 1989, 28, 4675-4680.
- (182) Shanmugasundaram, T.; Kumar, G. K.; Wood, H. G. Biochemistry 1988, 27, 6499-6503.
- (183) Morton, T. A.; Runquist, J. A.; Ragsdale, S. W.; Shanmu-gasundaram, T.; Wood, H. G.; Ljungdahl, L. G. *J. Biol. Chem.* **1991**, *266*, 23824–23838.
- (184) Tucci, G. C.; Holm, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 6489-6496
- (185) Forster, D. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1976, 98, 846-848.
- (186) Forster, D. J. Adv. Organomet. Chem. 1979, 17, 255-266.
- (187) Dombek, B. D.; Angelici, R. J. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1973, 7, 345.
- (188) Folkes, C. R.; Rest, A. J. J. Organometal. Chem. **1977**, *136*, 355. (189) Shubert, M. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1933**, *55*, 4563.
- (190) Averill, B. A.; Orme-Johnson, W. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 5234
- (191) Walters, M. A.; Orme-Johnson, W. H. In Advances in Nitrogen Fixation Research; Veeger, C., Newton, W. E., Eds.; Kluwer: Boston, 1984.
- (192) Sellman, D.; Kreutzer, P.; Unger, E. Z. Naturforsch. 1978, B33, 190
- (193) Karlin, K. D.; Lippard, S. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc **1976**, *98*, 6951. (194) Alper, H.; Root, W. G.; Chan, A. S. K. J. Organometal. Chem. 1974, 71, C14-16.
- (195) Jolly, P. W.; Wilke, G. Organic chemistry of nickel; Academic Press: New York, 1975.
- (196) Baidya, N.; Olmstead, M.; Mascharak, P. K. Inorg. Chem. 1991, *30*, 929–937
- (197) Baidya, N.; Olmstead, M.; Mascharak, P. K. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1992**, 114, 9666-9668.
- (198)Baidya, N.; Olmstead, M.; Whitehead, J. P.; Bagyinka, C.; Maroney, M. J.; Mascharak, P. K. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 3612-3619.
- (199) Yamamura, T.; Sakurai, S.; Aral, H.; Miyamae, H. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1993, 1656.
- (200) Stavropoulos, P.; Carrié, M.; Muetterties, M. C.; Holm, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1990**, 112, 5385–5387.
- (201) Wilke, G. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1988, 27, 185-206.
- (202) Ram, M. S.; Riordan, C. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1995, 117, 2365-2366
- (203) Lexa, D.; Savéant, J.-M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1978, 100, 3222.
- (204) Martin, B. D.; Finke, R. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990, 112, 2419-2420.
- (205) Stavropoulos, P.: Muetterties, M. C.: Carrié, M.: Holm, R. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991, 113, 8485-8492.

- (206) Hasio, Y.-M.; Chojnacki, S. S.; Hinton, P.; Reibenspies, J. H.; Darensbourg, M. Y. Organometallics 1993, 12, 870-875
- (207) Hevelston, M. C.; Castro, C. E. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 8490-8496.
- (208) Lahiri, G. K.; Stolzenberg, A. M. Inorg. Chem. 1993, 32, 4409-4413.
- (209) Klein, H. F.; Karsch, H. H. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1973, 12, 402.
- (210) Huttner, G.; Orama, O.; Bjenke, V. Chem. Ber. 1976, 109, 2533. (211) Carmona, E.; Gonzalez, F.; Povoda, M. L.; Martin, J. M. Synth. React. Inorg. Met.-Org. Chem. 1982, 12, 185–195.
 (212) Carmona, E.; Gonzalez, F.; Povoda, M. L.; Martin, J. M. J. Chem.
- Soc., Dalton Trans. 1980, 2108-2116.
- (213) Matsunaga, P. T.; Hillhouse, G. L. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. **1994**, *33*, 1748–1750.
- (214) Sellman, D.; Häussinger, D.; Knoch, F.; Moll, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 5368–5374.
 (215) Li, Z.; Goff, H. M. *Inorg. Chem.* 1992, 31, 1547–1550.
 (216) Mills, D. K.; Hasio, Y. M.; Farmer, P. J.; Atnip, E. V.; Reiben-
- spies, J. H.; Darensbourg, M. Y. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1991**, *113*, 1421–1423.
- (217) Colpas, G. J.; Day, R. O.; Maroney, M. J. Inorg. Chem. 1992, 31, 5053–5055.
- (218) Martin, B. D.; Matchett, S. A.; Norton, J. R.; Anderson, O. P. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1985**, 107, 7952–7959.
- Rosen, R. P.; Hoke, J. B.; Whittle, R. R.; Geoffroy, G. L.; (219)Hutchinson, J. P.; Zubieta, J. A. Organometallics 1984, 3, 846-855.
- (220) Bonnesen, P. V.; Baker, A. T.; Hersh, W. H. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1986**, *108*, 8304–8305.
- (221) Farrugia, L. J. Adv. Organometal. Chem. 1990, 31, 301.
- Lotz, S.; Van Rooyen, P. H.; Meyer, R. Adv. Organometal. Chem. (222)1995, 37, 219.
- (223) Bullock, R. M.; Casey, C. P. Acc. Chem. Res. 1987, 20, 167.
- (224) Beck, W.; Sunkel, K. H. Chem. Rev. 1988, 88, 1405.
- (225) Wadepohl, H. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1992, 31, 247.
- (226) Fox, J. R.; Gladfelter, W. L.; Wood, T. G.; Smegal, J. A.; Foreman, T. K.; Geoffroy, G. L.; Tavanaiepour, T.; Day, V. W.; Day, C. S. Inorg. Chem. 1981, 20, 3214.
- (227) Roland, E.; Vahrenkamp, H. Organometallics 1983, 2, 183.
 (228) Arndt, L. W.; Bancroft, B. T.; Darensbourg, M. Y.; Janzen, C. P.; Kim, C. M.; Reibenspies, J.; Varner, K. E.; Youngdahl, K. A. Organometallics 1988, 7, 1302–1309.
- (229) Choukroun, R.; Gervis, D. J. Organometal. Chem. 1984, 266, C37.
- (230) Gelmini, L.; Stephan, D. W. Organometallics 1988, 7, 849-855.
- (231) Jolly, P. W. In Comprehensive Organometallic Chemistry, Willkin-
- son, G., Ed.; Pergamon: Oxford, 1982; Vol. 6.
 (232) Lebertz, H.; Simon, H.; Courtney, L. F.; Benkovic, S. J.; Zy-dowsky, L. D.; Lee, K.; Floss, H. G. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 3173-3174. (233) Raybuck, S. A.; Bastian, N. R.; Zydowsky, L. D.; Kobayashi, K.;
- Floss, H. G.; Orme-Johnson, W. H.; Walsh, C. T. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1987, 109, 3171
- (234) Harder, S. A.; Lu, W.-P.; Feinberg, B. F.; Ragsdale, S. W. Biochemistry 1989, 28, 9080–9087.
- (235) Flood, T. C.; Campbell, K. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1984, 106, 2853. (236) Stratz, M.; Gottschalk, G.; Durre, P. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 1990, 68, 171-176.
- (237)Osterloh, F.; Saak, W.; Haase, D.; Pohl, S. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1996, 777-778.

CR950058+

+

+